Technology and human rights in the digital era: Counter-hegemonic responses

Antonio Calleja-López, Ekaitz Cancela, Marta Cambronero

Paper February 2023 Direcció de Justícia Global i Cooperació Internacional, Tecnopolítica (IN3-UOC), Oxfam Intermon







About this summary paper: Summary paper title: Technology and human rights in the digital era: Counter-hegemonic responses

Author: Ignacio Iturralde

Date published: February 2023

Proofreader(s): Hernán Cortés, Carlos Bajo, Natalia Pereira.

Layout by: Jimena Zuazo

Translation into English: Kim Causier

Published by: Global Justice Directorate of Barcelona City Council

Licence: Under the Creative Commons BY-SA licence (Attribution Share-Alike) International (v.4.0) and GFDL (GNU Free Documentation) licenses CC BY-SA: Creative Commons Attribution Share-Alike 4.0 International.

About the original paper

Original paper title: Desplazar los ejes: alternativas tecnológicas, derechos humanos y sociedad civil a principios del siglo XXI

Editor(s): Antonio Calleja-López, Ekaitz Cancela

Author(s): Antonio Calleja-López, Ekaitz Cancela, Marta Cambronero

Contributor(s): Andreu Belsunces, Pau Adelantado

Participants: Alex Hache, Alejandra López Gabrielidis, Toni Navarro, Paula Borges, Sara Suárez

Date published: 01/12/2022

Proofreader(s): Hernán Cortés, Carlos Bajo Published by Tecnopolítica (Grupo Communication Networks and Social Change del Instituto Interdisciplinario de Internet – IN3 de la Universitat Oberta de Catalunya – UOC).

Licence: The authors' work is licenced under a Creative Commons BY-SA licence (Attribution-ShareAlike) 4.0 International Licence and a GNU Free Documentation licence (GFDL) CC BY-SA: Creative Commons Attribution-ShareAlike 4.0 International.

'Both the original report and this summary paper were commissioned by Oxfam Intermón within the framework of the Global Digital Justice programme promoted in collaboration with Barcelona City Council. The opinions expressed in this publication are the authors' own and do not necessarily reflect the opinions or views of Oxfam Intermón or Barcelona City Council.'





Contents

1. Introduction	1
2. Digital Rights	3
3. Hegemonic centres of technological power	4
3.1. The United States: digital capitalism	4
3.2. China: State technocapitalism	5
3.3. Europe: the third way	6
4. Other axes: other alliances from the periphery	7
4.1. The global South and digital colonialism: from technological underdevelopment to infrastruc- tural capture	7
4.2. Geography of the responses to digital colonialism: from regulation to technological sover- eignty and beyond	10
4.2.1. Rights in the digital environment and digitally affected rights: classic rights translated and transformed	10
4.2.2. Digital human rights: a family of emerging rights and struggles	25
5. Uncertainties, proposals and new imaginaries for digital rights	34
5.1. Uncertainties: ecology, economy, politics	34
5.2. Futuros abiertos: propuestas e imaginarios para unas sociedades digitales alternativas	35
6. Conclusions	36

Bibliography

40

1. Introduction¹

The digital revolution has caused deep systemic transformations in contemporary culture and society to the extent to which we can speak of a new information age. Many of the debates surrounding justice and sovereignty, particularly human rights, have moved towards the digital arena without them or their underlining foundations being redefined. In the current context of inequality and injustice, digital struggles are also emerging as a lever capable of reawakening the political imagination, proposing alternative future scenarios and politicizing many contemporary institutions and problems.

Digital rights outline a way to rethink the present and build futures beyond those defined in Silicon Valley or Beijing. To this end, the aim of this report to review the concept of digital rights and place them in the geopolitical context from a counter-hegemonic perspective. The paper firstly examines the periphery of the geopolitics of technology with a special emphasis on civil society initiatives and communities, showcasing movements in the global South.

¹ This paper summarises the report by the same authors *Invertir los ejes: alternativas tecnológicas, derechos humanos y so-ciedad civil a principios del siglo XXI*, also written within the framework of the Global Digital Justice project. The original report is much more extensive and is available on the Tecnopolítica group's website (in Spanish): <u>https://tecnopolitica.net/es/content/de-splazar-los-ejes-alternativas-tecnologicas-derechos-humanos-y-sociedad-civil-principios; and on the project's website: https:// www.oxfamintermon.org/es/derechos-digitales-justos-igualitarios?hsLang=es_</u>

This paper is structured into six chapters, the first of which is this very introduction. The second gives a brief overview of digital rights, while the third covers hegemonic centres of technological power. The main theme of the report is elaborated in chapter four, which examines the current geopolitics of technology and presents related initiatives and challenges to it coming the periphery of civil society. The fifth chapter explores the greatest uncertainties that societies are currently facing and formulates proposals for three main areas: ecology, economics and politics with regard to sovereignty and digital human rights. Lastly, the report ends with some brief conclusions.

2. Digital rights

Digital rights – understood as an update of human and fundamental rights related to tech and digital societies – are numerous and diverse. The list employed in this paper is based on the recent European Declaration on Digital Rights and Principles for the Digital Decade, published in January 2022.

Classified according to their relationship with dig tal technologies, these rights are separated into three groups:

- those considered 'rights in the digital environment', i.e. existing rights that move to the digital environment, which sometimes leads to changes in how they materialize (e.g. right to freedom of expression;
- 'actual digital rights' or 'technological rights' related to people or groups with new realities such as the internet, digital data or artificial intelligence systems (e.g. the right to internet access); and
- 'digitally affected rights', which in this case are not related to the transferral of existing rights to the digital environment but the impact this environment has on rights (e.g. the right to dignified work).

3. Hegemonic centres of technological power

3.1. The United States: digital capitalism

It has become commonplace to attribute the success of the United States (US) as a global tech power to the strengths of the free market, personified by Silicon Valley entrepreneurs. However, an in-depth analysis of the evolution of industrial investments made by North American executives after the First World War reveals how the country was interested in its industries being able to define trade rules in the rest of the world and therefore lead the global digital industry. The geopolitical bases of the digital world that we know today were founded upon this 'multi-sectorialism' composed of the government and the private sector and accompanied by an ideological language based on the freedom of connecting to (and consuming through) the internet.

From the 1990s, the main US companies were navigating towards data exploitation, a process that Dan Schiller coined as 'digital capitalism'. The dot-com bubble's bursting accelerated the process of commodifying user activity and their personal data by selling services such as personalised advertising. Individual and social behaviour thus became the object of constant surveillance, selective intervention and commercial use. The new millennium, and moreover, the September 11 attacks in 2001 represented a radical shift in the way surveillance and monitoring would be carried out through digital information. The centrality and scope of the information intervention in the Patriot Act, for example, were exposed by the revelations disclosed by Edward Snowden on the mass spying activities carried out by the US National Security Agency.

Besides these trends, we can add the accelerated digitalization of societies, especially after COVID-19, which further secured the hegemony of Silicon Valley. The global expansion of MAMAA² – Meta, Apple, Microsoft, Amazon and Alphabet – has imposed the data extractivism model and the surveillance economy across the world, exerted its power over digital infrastructures and prototyped a new form of colonialism adapted to digital societies that other actors are emulating.

² The acronym MAMAA was previously known as GAFAM (Google, Amazon, Facebook, Apple and Microsoft) and reflects the more recent changes to commercial developments, branding, ownership and market position. Reference to this new name: M. Quiroz-Gutiérrez. (29 October 2021). Not FAANG but MAMAA: Jim Cramer reveals new acronym for the 5 largest tech giants. Fortune.

3.2. China: State technocapitalism

China is one of the biggest global powers that has not joined the global market following the model promoted by the United States. On the contrary, the Chinese state followed its own tech development strategy, allowing it to appear as an alternative to the North American power.

The Chinese digital development model is based on the massive technology transfer, which arrived from the USSR in the 1950s and 1960s as part of its internationalist socialism programme in the context of the Cold War. From the 1970s, China furthered its technological independence. Said strategy included restructuring the telecommunications networks designed to attract foreign capital.

From the 1990s, the Chinese strategy focused on promoting technology modernization by integrating differentially into global capitalism. China bolstered tech component manufacture while normalizing diplomatic relationships with the United States. This combination of state leadership and conformity with the global market led to an unprecedented technological development, given its speed, in the history of telecommunications.

If everything were to happen as foreseen in the Chinese state's plans, the country will develop digital infrastructures that are extremely likely to become hegemonic within a few years. This will help China occupy a central position as an internet of things (IoT), artificial intelligence (AI) and cloud computing service provider.

China has started expanding the scope of its technological-industrial development proposal to countries where the United States is totally or partially absent, which is becoming known as the 'New Digital Silk Road'. The fear of some hegemonic actors – like the United States itself – lies in that the global internet, and therefore the global market whose rules it has tried to shape, will be split into two independent systems.

3.3. Europe: the third way

The posture of the European Union's (EU) technology policy towards the technological side of the geopolitical clash between the United States and China has varied considerably since 2016. It was at that time that most key EU states and companies opted for Chinese Huawei to roll-out the 5G action plan. Recently the Commission, the Council of Europe and different member states have launched measures aimed at scrutinizing or restraining this and other Chinese companies from being involved in the deployment of said infrastructure on the European territory. However, the doubts have not been limited to China. In this sense, the EU's Court of Justice has invalidated the EU-US Data Protection Shield – the agreement that regulated the transfer of European citizen's data to processors in the United States for commercial purposes.

In fact, in economic and technology terms, Europe lives under the United States' digital model. Most of the 485 million European citizens consume digital services from US companies. The Silicon Valley giants take advantage of their dominant position to apply tax-engineering operations (e.g. locating their headquarters in countries with more lax tax laws, such as Ireland, in the case of Europe) and avoid paying taxes on the profits made in each of the member states.

Given this situation, the EU is trying to contest China and the United States' digital hegemony with four strategies: 1) establishing a legal framework that defines a single digital market with a set of digital rights, 2) enforcing its soft power as a regulatory power of supranational bodies, 3) aligning its green transformation and digital transformation strategies, 4) imposing sanctions for monopolistic practices and taxing digital services.

In this context, the concept 'digital sovereignty' has gained traction. In 2020, the European Parliament published the document *A digital sovereignty for Europe*, in which it describes digital sovereignty as 'Europe's ability to act independently in the digital world and should be understood in terms of both protective mechanisms and offensive tools to foster digital innovation'. The European data protection framework outlines an idea of digital sovereignty that covers everything from personal to supranational matters and which implies acknowledgement of citizens' fundamental rights with regard to their data. Said framework has had replications on several legal systems such as those of Brazil, Japan, South Korea and New Zealand. The General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) has therefore become the international standard that defines privacy rights, and is now considered the lingua franca of digital law in this key area of the new economy.

However, the European strategy cannot overlook the deterioration of member states' balances of payments – whose hands are tied with expenditure ceilings – or the pitiful state of most of their digital technology sectors, all resulting in reduced manoeuvrability. On the one hand, the EU seems to be committed to developing a political and legal framework that promotes a (somewhat contradictory) green digital transition, while on the other, it delegates the direct control and exploitation of productive forces involved in said transformation to the private sector (often led by US and Chinese companies). In view of this situation, the European rhetoric hardly finds a translation into technological policies able to support an alternative development to those proposed by the United States and China given the weakness of its role in international institutions.

4. Other axes: other alliances from the periphery

4.1. The global South and digital colonialism: from technological underdevelopment to infrastructural capture

The prescriptions of global power centres have always been aimed at preventing the peripheries from developing their own infrastructures – whether technology- or energy-based – which allow them to be fully self-sufficient. One of the main mechanisms to favour underdevelopment has been trade policy. Through the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT), an organism through which the United States expanded its trade rules to the rest of the world, trade sanctions were imposed against Brazil due to its 'unfair trade practices' in information technology.³ GATT was one of the key tools for disrupting the national markets in Latin America and other periphery regions and open them up to foreign investment, following the policies of neoliberal globalization.

Global South countries are forced to access the global market to buy the innovations that allow them sustain and develop their industries. With regard to technology, at the core of every development policy, the global North's geopolitical strategy consists of making the rest of the countries dependent on its technology. That is, every relationship between the parties is built on an asymmetrical exchange. The priority technology and science transfer is from the core to the periphery, while the data flows, prime materials, cheap labour and profits go, predominantly, from the periphery to the core.

Today, this situation is both the cause and result of a triple capture: political, economic and, above all, infrastructural. Political capture takes the form of traditional lobbying: foreign lobbyists and governments manage to mould public policies in these countries through different forms of pressure, influence peddling, corruption, etc. It is no coincidence that three of the ten companies that most invest in lobbying are tech companies, with Google leading.⁴ Economic capture is about establishing economically dependent relationships. That is, once the companies of a country like the United States have successfully – thanks to their political influence, among other factors – imposed their conditions and conquered the market, the resulting economic ecosystem becomes dependent on both the external

4 For further reading: https://transparency.eu/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/Deep_pockets_open_doors_report.pdf

³ Sara Schoonmaker comprehensively describes this episode in *High-Tech Trade Wars: U.S.-Brazilian Conflicts in the Global Economy* (Pittsburg, PA: University of Pittsburg Press, 2002). The war that Schoonmaker considers 'one of the most important high-tech trade wars between two countries,' escalated after Brazil employed a strategy to develop its computing industry in the 1970s.

demand for primary resources (e.g. rare earth elements,⁵ cheap digital workforce) and on the product offer, if not on the financial or human resources (including cognitive resources). Moreover, there are technology-dependent relationships, especially in the area of digital infrastructure. These infrastructures are increasingly necessary in all aspects of life, from private communication to providing quality public health services. The state itself (and not only in the traditional 'periphery') becomes dependent on platform capitalism companies. This results in subaltern social actors and institutions ceding land to the interests of third parties, in this case, corporations but also states and other social actors.

All of which, ultimately, goes hand in hand with establishing unequal relationships. These inequalities occur in spheres ranging from work and education to health and technology by 'adverse digital incorporation' in global circuits. This concept suggests the 'inclusion in a digital system that enables a more-advantaged group to extract disproportionate value from the work or resources of another, less-advantaged group'.⁶ This approach allows us to explore 'why, how and for whom inequality can emerge from the growing use of digital systems in the global South'. This is where global inequalities in access to infrastructures and digital services can be observed. For example, almost 38% of countries classified as global North have public points of interconnection with one of the four big Silicon Valley technology companies, while this figure is 16% in the global South.⁷

In this context, a more in-depth understanding of the concept of digital colonialism is essential. Electronic colonialism⁸ – more recently recoined as digital colonialism⁹ (and with it data colonialism¹⁰) – has been a topic of discussion since the 1970s, and its colonial or neocolonial nature¹¹ has been debated. Fundamentally, the concept refers to processes through which Big Tech¹² extract, process and use people's and nations' data, knowledge or labour power in the global South with marginal benefits for them. To this end, they take advantage of countries' wealth of resources, inadequate legislation (often not applicable when trying to approximate to the European GDPR model) and infrastructural poverty (especially but not only in regions like Africa), while justifying such, more often than not, with a veneer of humanitarianism.

These colonial and neocolonial processes often go hand in hand with the constitution of monopolies or oligopolies controlling digital infrastructures, something in which there are not too many differences with the global North. On the one hand, many of the digital industry processes are offshored to these countries in a bid to lower costs of all kinds, from labour costs to environmental costs. On the other hand, many of these processes go hand in hand with legal and illegal capital flows that facilitate operations in territories where economic informality and political corruption run rife.

This approach allows us to understand the way in which peripheries are generated on the geopolitical scene opened by digital technologies. Firstly, we observe that the territories are conceived as spaces of conquest to extract the most resources possible through extra-economic means, i.e. via political or legal mechanisms that facilitate entrepreneurial behaviours such as data expropriation, labour power, minerals, energy resources, space for waste, etc. That is, if one of capitalism's main characteristics is to obtain resources in-

⁵ Ricardo Prego Reboredo explains what rare earth elements are and their impact (in Spanish): <u>https://www.csic.es/es/cien-cia-y-sociedad/libros-de-divulgacion/coleccion-que-sabemos-de/las-tierras-raras</u>

⁶ More details: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02681102.2022.2068492.</u>

⁷ Puede encontrarse más información sobre la distribución de las infraestructuras de la información en el Norte y Sur global en: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/poi3.278

⁸ H. Shiller. (1976). Communication and Cultural Domination. International Arts and Sciences Press.

⁹ R. Avila Pinto, R. (2018). Digital Sovereignty or Digital Colonialism. SUR-Int'I J. on Hum Rts., 27, 15.

¹⁰ N. Couldry and U.A. Mejias. (2019). Data Colonialism: Rethinking Big Data's Relation to the Contemporary Subject. Television & New Media, 20(4), 336–49.

¹¹ M. Mouton and R. Burns. (2021). (Digital) *Neo-Colonialism in the Smart City, Regional Studies*. Available at: <u>blob:https://</u>web.telegram.org/6bbff18e-65d6-48c7-ad5b-8db7ee6d3545

¹² The 'Big Tech' concept refers to large technology companies that operate on a global scale. Besides the aforementioned MAMAA (Meta, Apple, Microsoft, Amazon, and Alphabet), previously known as GAFAM, it often includes the Asian BAT (Baidu, Alibaba and Tencent).

expensively or free, then the peripheral countries are key spaces to guarantee the enabling conditions for capital accumulation to exist. In this sense, it can refer to the mass extraction of mineral resources, rare earth elements or lithium to manufacture cables, chips, batteries, electric vehicles or other components, carried out by child or near slave labour. Waste spaces for all of these technologies should also be mentioned here, which are often located in global South countries. Moreover, the expropriation of other resources, such as cognitive resources, should be highlighted. This includes huge volumes of personal, social, territorial data or information, etc. that flow from these countries towards the technological centres. Without this huge mobilization of inexpensive or free resources, the second type – economic exploitation – could not be understood.

Many ways of working have been created in the global South due to the processes described. These range from manufacturing smartphones in South-East Asia, with low wages and proven human rights abuses (as is the case of Foxconn's Longhua complex¹³) – the result of offshoring production processes in the digital economy - to increasingly automated logistics packaging centres that can be found in the major logistics centres of different territories. To this list, we must add the mighty armies of delivery people on bicycles or motorbikes, domestic workers or drivers in cities in the North; almost all of these jobs are undertaken racialized and/or feminized profiles via platforms. Other app-based jobs must also be included. They are less physical but are more geared towards software development, website maintenance, entering data on interfaces or any other task that could be outsourced via online work platforms (like Amazon Mechanical Turk or Upwork, to name a couple of examples). It would also be valid to discuss the exploitative conditions of those who have to carry out operations ranging from content moderation to training artificial intelligence models from peripheral countries. This means there are bodies behind the perception of immateriality associated with the digital economy. And these bodies are racialized and feminized bodies: in short, they are exploited bodies. This network of employment covers software design and programming, in most cases thanks to freelance workers in the south of Europe; industries with similarly precarious working conditions, such as call centres - in which women from the global South can be found working in poor conditions, which are only now beginning to improve thanks to pressure from trade unions - and even industries that were once deemed creative and prestigious, such as the media, consisting of packs of journalists churning out articles under the intolerable pressure of feeding the algorithm.

Far from disappearing, the existence of territories being divided into the core and the periphery is one of the main characteristics of this geopolitical scenario created by digital technologies. As we have seen, moreover, it is not only a question of a class divide but that there are other hierarchies – such as race, gender or ethnicity – which are not addressed in the hegemonic discourses on the virtual world.

Ultimately, moreover, some apparent logic should be highlighted: the so-called digital capitalism, or the hegemonic digital accumulation models, depend on a huge pool of available workers – a global reserve army of labour that carries the weight of much of the digital work on their shoulders.

¹³ B. Merchant. (18 June 2017). *Life and Death in Apple's Forbidden City. The Guardian*. Retrieved [FECHA], from: <u>https://</u>www.theguardian.com/technology/2017/jun/18/foxconn-life-death-forbidden-city-longhua-suicide-apple-iphone-brian-merchant-one-device-extract.

4.2. Geography of the responses to digital colonialism: from regulation to technological sovereignty and beyond

This main section analyses the critical counter-hegemonic responses of the past two decades to current hegemonic frameworks. Although the list of initiatives is not exhaustive, it does try to be illustrative and well-ordered. Firstly, several civil society initiatives are presented in groups according to the rights they address. In the first set (sub-section 4.2.1), we include rights in the digital environment and digitally affected rights, while digital technology rights are grouped in a second set (sub-section 4.2.2). Lastly, we present general reflections and strategies related to the initiatives (sub-section 4.2.3). More than 220 cases are listed, which are located in the peripheries all over the world.

4.2.1. Rights in the digital environment and digitally affected rights: classic rights translated and transformed

The right to non-discrimination: from reporting race- and gender-based discrimination to justice through design

In many cases, digital technologies or the various systems built around them (such as automatic decision-making systems) have codified, increased and reinforced pre-existing discriminations. In this regard, the socio-technical changes that caused digitalization (especially the analysis of large volumes of data, the indexing of personal data or face recognition possibilities) have helped reproduce and broaden existing biases in society. In most cases, the civil society organizations that have emerged in this area have focused on making the structural nature of these discriminations the issue. Beyond the digital elements, such discrimination concealment or biases respond to and operate within our societies' sexist, racist, ableist frameworks.

In a bid to address this type of situation, collectives such as <u>Algorace</u>, located in Spain, aim to 'deracialize AI'. They start by diagnosing the way in which automatic decision systems and AI incorporate and magnify society's structural racism, reinforcing inequality, discrimination and intolerance: from face recognition and language processing to biomedicine and predictive policing. The use of these technologies often leads to human rights violations that are heightened in migratory and border contexts. To this end, Algorace uses communicative strategies and publications (e.g. developing storytelling, campaigns and events) to encourage debate around the impact of AI on racialized people and forges strategic partnerships led by racialized people that connect civil organizations and communities (with training activities), the public sector (via advocacy and collaboration) and the private sector (via recommendation and public pressure).

At the international level, there are many other projects that are currently working from a critical perspective on Al biases. For example, **Algorithmic Justice League**¹⁴ or **Alliance A+**¹⁵ in the United States . From the global South, research from Chennai Chair¹⁶ is particularly interesting, as it provides a conceptual framework based on intersectional feminism for the critical study of Al. Other initiatives working in the same vein are **Afrofeminist Data Futures**¹⁷ and the project '**Not my Al**²¹⁸ by **Coding Rights**¹⁹ and Paz Peña. Moreover, the **Feminist Al Research Network** (part of Alliance A+) has published the document *Hacia*

16 C. Chair. (11 December 2020). How Feminist Research Shapes AI, Privacy, and Data Protection Discourse. Genderit.org.

¹⁴ Discover more about this project: <u>https://www.ajl.org/.</u>

¹⁵ More information: <u>https://aplusalliance.org/en.</u>

¹⁷ I. Neema, C. Chenai, A. Garnett. (2021). Afrofeminist Data Futures. Pollicy.

¹⁸ The initiative's website: <u>https://notmy.ai/es/.</u>

¹⁹ Coding Right's website: <u>https://www.codingrights.org/.</u>

un marco feminista para el desarrollo de la IA: de los principios a la práctica (Towards a feminist framework for AI development: from principles to practice).²⁰

Besides the fight against algorithm-based discrimination, there are other initiatives that focus on database configuration (and their associated biases) or which condemn gender-based discrimination in the technology sector. This is the case for collectives such as **Donestech** and **Digital Fems**, both located in Barcelona.

Donestech carries out action research activities and training on the relationships between women and new technologies, and has become a cyberfeminist benchmark, especially in the Latino world and activist environments. Among other subject matters, it has analysed the inclusion of women in the development and use of information and communications technologies (ICT) or the profile of women hackers in projects such as **Lelacoders**. As part of its training work, it has designed educational material, guides and toolkits on gender and new technologies.

Another initiative, Digital Fems, provides consultancy sessions to promote equality policies in technology environments in both the public and private sectors. It also has projects like **Gender Data Lab**, which promotes research applied to 'data science with gender perspective'. In 2020 it coordinated the project **Datos contra el ruido** (data against noise), aimed at highlighting men's violence against women by improving gender-based violence databases.²¹

Lastly, from a decidedly intersectional perspective (i.e. focusing on the overlapping of different matrices of control and discrimination such as those mentioned), **Design Justice Network** promotes design practices based on social justice. The project represents a 'normative and pragmatic proposal for a liberatory approach to the design of digital technologies, products, services and systems' and is guided by 'an ethical imperative to systematically advance democratic participation in all stages of the digital technology design process, and especially to centre historically marginalized communities in this process, based on principles of democratic inclusion and social justice'. Its pragmatic dimension is proven in the hope that this new design will produce products and systems that 'work better' (in addition to, or precisely for the sake of being fairer) to everyone 'in the long run'.²²

Discrimination can also manifest itself through digital communication, a) through fake news and hate speech, which fuels the discrimination of vulnerable groups, or even the exercising of violence against them (a matter we will cover in the next section) or b) by rendering invisible certain groups' discourse. In the first sense, the **Center for Countering Digital Hate**²³ is committed to analysing the impact of these harmful practices and mobilizing public pressure on Big Tech to make them stop tolerating abusive behaviour on their platforms. In the second sense, the initiative **Point of View**,²⁴ located in India, amplifies the voices and visions of women in the digital public space.

²⁰ J. Guerra. Hacia un marco feminista para el desarrollo de IA: de los principios a la práctica. Derechos Digitales.

²¹ Further reading about this issue: https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-319-22994-2_8

²² More on Design Justice and Digital Technologies: <u>https://wiki.p2pfoundation.net/Notes_on_Design_Justice_and_Digital_Technologies_</u>

²³ More information about this initiative: <u>https://counterhate.com/.</u>

²⁴ More information: <u>https://pointofview.in/.</u>

The right to life, liberty and security: from autonomous lethal weapons systems and digital violence to sousveillance systems and digital self-defence

Article three of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR) states that every individual has the right to life, liberty and security of person. However, new technologies have facilitated and exacerbated, in some cases, or transformed, in others, the exercising of traditional violence. To this end, observing the changes associated with the emergence of smart technologies and autonomous lethal weapons is relevant. This includes drones employed in military contexts, special, or even, civil operations, given that law enforcement in many countries has used military drones for surveillance activities.

In the last decade within the military sphere, the concept of target killing has received a lot of attention in public debate, especially within the context of practices such as unmanned combat aerial vehicles by the United States, Israel and other countries. These drones and smart systems are included as part of the global surveillance infrastructure deployed following September 11. Civil society organizations have highlighted that the law enforcement's operating of surveillance mechanisms and drones represents a high risk for privacy, data protection and ethics, and have initiated campaigns against it.²⁵ Beyond such, John Begley has developed a project entitled **iPhone Metadata+** to help bring remote violence inflicted by military drones in Pakistan, Somalia or Afghanistan to light. Furthermore, **KnowDrones** is committed to informing the North American public of 'the illegality, illegitimacy and immorality of US drone strikes' via subvertising campaigns. Its objective is to reduce public support for the use of drones. Similarly, the artistic project **#NotABugSplat**, promoted in Pakistan, looks to build awareness against drone attacks.

Regarding the right to liberty, the advent of these technologies has also given rise to some less dystopian possibilities: human rights groups are considering using sousveillance equipment (i.e. monitoring from below by civil society, rather than from above [surveillance]) based on drones. For example, a prominent human rights defender recently suggested **using drones to combat slave labour and human trafficking**,²⁶ in the same way that this technology has been used to protect endangered rhinoceroses. In other cases, several activists have used drones to film protesters and pro-government forces in Bangkok and upload videos to YouTube in an attempt to draw attention to the police abuse and the protesters' motives. Drones have also been used for similar purposes in Türkiye, Estonia, Poland, Hong Kong and the United States^{.27}

In any case, the overwhelming power of smart policing and military systems makes it difficult to offer technological solutions for the aforementioned human rights abuses. To this end, the communicative, legal and political advocacy of social movements and numerous organizations, such as **Amnesty International**, aimed at restricting the use of technologies like drones, seem to be one of the few routes (albeit clearly inadequate) to curb this new human rights threat.

Moreover, with regard to right to life and security, we also find citizen initiatives that put the technological capacity of communities at the service of humanitarian actions or civil protection. Such is the case of the **Internet Policy Observatory Pakistan**. Besides fighting for privacy and net neutrality in the country, it has developed an area of work, **Tactical Operations**,²⁸ through which it has managed to create emergency ITC networks to support humanitarian and social organizations in their work when facing emergency situations like the 2005 earthquake and the 2010 floods in Pakistan. The project's interventions include deploying portable satellite communications equipment and lifesaving supplies, vital internet and telephone support, as well as setting up iPOP technologies to provide free calls to people living in temporary camps and shelters with the aim of reconnecting displaced families.

- 25 For further reading: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0267364916300887
- 26 More information: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-brazil-slavery-drones-idUSKCN0Q226F20150728
- 27 https://www.jstor.org/stable/24461704
- 28 Read more about the experience: <u>https://ipop.org.pk/tactical-operations/</u>

Civil society organizations also make use of digital technologies to encourage public policies and narratives that promote the right to life, liberty (e.g. sexual liberty) and security. An example of such is the **#MeToo** movement. The expression, used on MySpace in 2006 by the activist and sexual assault survivor, Tarana Burke, appeared for the first time in a digital report of her experience. The expression took on new impetus as a hashtag in 2017 following the debate surrounding the sexual abuse allegations made against Hollywood producer Harvey Weinstein.

As part of the wave caused by the movement, civil society in north Africa mobilized itself under the slogan 'name your abusers' to combat sexual harassment, collectivize experiences, promote safe spaces and, lastly, find other women in the same situation. In Tunisia, for example, following the case of a politician who sexually assaulted a teenager leaving school, the online #MeToo movement called **#EnaZeda** (meaning 'me too' in Tunisian Arabic) emerged. Thanks to this initiative, hundreds of women started reporting their aggressors. After posting proof of the assault online, the young woman received an avalanche of support from other women, who used a closed #EnaZeda Facebook group to bring this collective response to fruition.

A similar movement was created in the Middle East, in Lebanon, by **Fe-Male**. This collective works with women and girls to fight against injustice by establishing a young feminist movement, empowering change agents and launching campaigns against discriminatory regulations and policies. Moreover, The Bachchao Project, located in India, is among the Asian initiatives that monitor, analyse and condemn violence against women.

In addition to these hybrid efforts to promote the right to life, liberty and security, which combine being active both on and offline, other initiatives have also emerged, which specifically promote safety and protection against online violence.²⁹ Initiatives like Ciberseguras – a meeting point for various activist organizations (**Clandestina** in Brazil, **Ciberfeministas GT** in Guatemala, **Derechos Digitales** in Chile and Mexico, **Dominemos Ia tecnología** in Colombia, **Luchadoras** y **SociaITIC** in Mexico, and **Nodo Común** in Bolivia) – is committed to fighting against gender-based online violence and abuse, as well as constructing a feminist view of digital technologies. Furthermore, **Feminist Internet**,³⁰ from the Association for Progressive Communications addresses sextortion (sexual violence via digital media) or the harassment against women journalists. In this sense, it is worth highlighting the emerging panorama of feminist helplines for people dealing with digital sexism,³¹ such as **Red Autodefensa Online** (the Online Self-Defence Network).³²

For cases in which an aggression has already occurred, **DocuSAFE**³³ is a system aimed at helping survivors collect and share evidence of abuse securely with encryption. In this sense, **Fembloc**³⁴ should also be mentioned. Besides working against gender-based cyberviolence in Spain, it has also added a 'quick exit' button on its website so users can feel safer using its site, especially in situations of domestic or relationship violence.

For its part, the **Digital Defenders Partnership**, a project officially located in the Netherlands with global scope, aims 'to offer support to human rights defenders under digital threat', including activists, bloggers, civil society organizations, journalists and anyone else who uses information and communication (ITC) technologies to defend human and digital

A report on the situation concerning gender-based violence through electronic media, offering an overview of the context in Latin America and the Caribbean, published in 2017 (by a network including Coding Rights from Brazil, Hiperderecho from Peru, Fundación Karisma from Colombia, InternetLab from Brazil, IPANDETEC from Panama, Red en Defensa de los Derechos Digitales (R3D) from Mexico and TEDIC from Paraguay). The report can be found: <u>https://www.alsur.lat/reporte/reporte-situa-</u> <u>cion-america-latina-sobre-violencia-genero-ejercida-por-medios-electronicos.</u>

³⁰ For more information: <u>https://feministinternet.org/en/resource-type/case-studies.</u>

³¹ For further reading: https://www.digitaldefenders.org/es/lineasdeatencion/.

³² More information: <u>https://autodefensa.online/.</u>

³³ Further reading: <u>https://www.techsafety.org/docusafe.</u>

³⁴ More information about this initiative: <u>https://fembloc.cat/.</u>

rights. Whereas Protect Defenders³⁵ represents a consortium of 12 organizations that offer direct support, including advice, training and funding for pro-human rights activists throughout the world who face threats both online and offline. Other initiatives include Front Line Defenders,³⁶ Protection International,³⁷ the Asian Forum for Rights and Development³⁸ and Defend Defenders³⁹. Within the same area but with another work strategy, **CiviCERT**,⁴⁰ the Computer Incident Response Center for Civil Society, in collaboration with **Rarenet**⁴¹ (Rapid Response Network), offer a **Digital First Aid Kit**⁴² for organizations that defend human rights. Other initiatives have developed specific software solutions to guarantee that these sensitive operations are protected. These include Primero⁴³ and Gender-Based Violence Information Management System,⁴⁴ two open-source applications that allow social workers to manage child rights violations or gender-based violence cases; **OpenArchive**,⁴⁵ a software to protect human rights defenders in their work by sharing, archiving, checking and encrypting evidence regarding abuse or torture cases; **Hive Cloud Platform**,⁴⁶ used by activists to quickly detect cyberattacks and cybersecurity breaches and network against them; or cybersecurity practices such as file and communication encryption using GPG keys⁴⁷ or email services hosted on servers committed to activist security, such as **Riseup**,⁴⁸ all of which continue being fundamental when reducing risks.

Lastly, this type of activist work involves forensic analysis, carried out by citizens. This includes the mapping of disappeared persons, using technologies to follow and view said disappearances and even analysing biological samples and correlating them with missing persons. Projects worth mentioning in this area are **A dónde van los desaparecidos** (where the disappeared persons go),⁴⁹ **Desaparecer en pandemia**⁵⁰ (disappearing during the pandemic) and **Milynali**,⁵¹ all of which are based in Mexico.

The right to privacy: from GDPR to anonymity technologies

Actors like the British NGO **Privacy International** have launched a range of projects, individually or in collaboration with other organizations, covering law initiatives (such as in 2012 to limit governments' ability – i.e. the British government – to collect metadata on the use of third-party websites and services from internet service providers) and recent advocacy campaigns against the invasive monitoring of migrants via GPS tagging.⁵² Moreover, the <u>**Electronic Frontier Foundation**</u> has been a key actor in promoting legislative, advocacy, communication and awareness-raising initiatives since it was founded in the 1990s by John Perry Barlow, author of the classic *A Declaration of the Independence of the Cyberspace*, among others. The initiative also supports privacy-related technological development particularly but not only in the United States.

- 35 To find out more about this initiative: <u>https://protectdefenders.eu.</u>
- 36 Read more: https://www.frontlinedefenders.org/.
- 37 More information: https://www.protectioninternational.org/.
- 38 For more information: <u>https://www.forum-asia.org/.</u>
- 39 To find out more: <u>https://defenddefenders.org/.</u>
- 40 More information about this initiative: <u>https://www.civicert.org/.</u>
- 41 More details: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02681102.2022.2068492.</u>
- 42 For more information: https://digitalfirstaid.org/.
- 43 Learn about the project: <u>https://www.primero.org/.</u>
- 44 More information: <u>https://www.gbvims.com/.</u>
- 45 Discover more about this software: <u>https://open-archive.org/.</u>
- 46 More about this project: <u>https://thehive-project.org/.</u>
- 47 For further reading: <u>https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/GNU_Privacy_Guard.</u>
- 48 For more information: <u>https://riseup.net/.</u>
- 49 Learn more: https://data.adondevanlosdesaparecidos.org/.
- 50 For further reading: <u>https://desaparecerenpandemia.org/.</u>
- 51 Discover more about this initiative: <u>https://www.milynaliredcfc.org/.</u>

⁵² For further reading on this matter: <u>https://academic.oup.com/jhrp/article-abstract/9/1/104/2965689?redirectedFrom=PD-F&login=false</u>

<u>Tactical Tech</u>, an NGO that opened in Berlin in 2001 and which now has offices in several countries, has developed projects like **The Glass Room**, an adaptable, interactive exhibition that addresses various aspects surrounding datafication and privacy. For their part, tools such as **Data Detox** and **My Digital Shadow** help bring awareness of privacy threats and other rights to a wider audience, while suggesting strategies to reduce this exposure. In the global South there are also initiatives that have projects in this area, such as the aforementioned **Derechos Digitales**, **Coding Rights** and **Tedic**⁵³ in Latin America, **Internet Democracy**⁵⁴ in India and **SMEX**⁵⁵ in the Middle East.

Also in the area of awareness raising and resistance is **Panoptic Tracker**, an **Internet Freedom Foundation** project. This Indian organization aims to raise awareness about fundamental rights regarding technology use and works from a perspective that combines local critique with a transnational vision, therefore providing a Southern outlook on global problems. Panoptic Tracker is a collaborative map of all the sites where face recognition cameras have been spotted. Any user can report a camera, therefore helping the map grow, and in turn, improving privacy. Meanwhile, in the United States, **American Civil Liberties Union**⁵⁶ and the **Electronic Frontier Foundation**⁵⁷ develop different projects to curb the illegal, uncontrolled use of surveillance technologies (face and thermal recognition, wifi tracking or sound recordings). In Europe, there are several projects such as the coalition **Technopolice**,⁵⁸ led by **La Quadrature du Net**,⁵⁹ which observes, records, disputes and helps stop abuses related to surveillance technologies used by private institutions and companies.

Signal, one of the instant messaging services with the highest security and privacy standards, developed by the US-based non-profit organization, Signal Technology Foundation, is a sound alternative to WhatsApp (although a minority, it is a real social Achilles heel for many of these technologies). **Duck Duck Go** is a search engine that offers search, private browsing, tracker blocking features, as well as site encryption.

Furthermore, the project <u>Tor</u> (acronym of **The Onion Router**) offers a software aimed at creating 'a low-latency, distributed communications network and overlay over internet, in which the routing of messages exchanged between users does not reveal their identity, i.e. their IP address (network-level anonymity) and it allows to maintain the integrity and confidentiality of the information travelling over it'.60 The project's history is complex and includes several layers: it was initially developed by the US Naval Research Lab and later supported by the Electronic Frontier Foundation, which was set up as a non-profit organization in 2006.

- 59 More information: https://www.laquadrature.net/.
- 60 More information about how Tor works: <u>https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Tor_(red_de_anonimato)</u>

⁵³ The project's website: https://www.tedic.org/.

⁵⁴ For further reading: <u>https://internetdemocracy.in/.</u>

⁵⁵ For more details: <u>https://smex.org/.</u>

⁵⁶ For further reading: https://www.aclu.org/issues/privacy-technology.

⁵⁷ Visit the website: <u>https://www.eff.org/.</u>

⁵⁸ Discover more about this initiative: https://technopolice.fr/.

The right to freedom of speech, opinion and information: from Indymedia and Wikileaks to fact-checking

During the first two decades of the 21st century, **Indymedia** and **Wikileaks** were probably the two most paradigmatic projects that defend and exercise freedom of expression and information from an activist point of view. The Global Network of Independent Media Centres (**Indymedia**) is 'a collective of independent media organizations and hundreds of journalists offering grassroots, non-corporate coverage'⁶¹ and follows open, democratic publishing practices. This network has grown to more than 150 independent media centres throughout the world, each of which with its own mission and control of its finances and decision making. The network launched in 1999 in Seattle during the protests against the World Trade Organization, one of the founding events of the alter-globalization movement, and was most active during its height between 1999 and the beginning of the 21st century. In its own way, Indymedia represented a significant moment in the shift from the static information-centred website model of the 1990s to the social webs of the 2000s.

<u>Wikileaks</u> was founded when Indymedia was starting to decline. The project defines itself as 'a multi-national media organization and associated library'. Founded by its publisher Julian Assange in 2006, it 'specializes in the analysis and publication of large datasets of censored or otherwise restricted official materials involving war, spying and corruption'. It has published more than 10 million documents and analyses and has contracts and secure communication paths with more than 100 media organizations throughout the world. However, the police repression against the alter-globalization movement, including Indymedia, and the United States legal action against Julian Assange show the risks associated with guaranteeing and exercising this right in a world that, as Wikileaks' leaks have proven, is defined by the interests of different states (and agencies and actors within them) and corporations unconcerned by human rights.

Another less risky way of mobilizing civil society in defence of the right to freedom of information has been to initiate campaigns for access to public administration data. An example of this is the Open Data Initiative,⁶² a non-profit organization co-founded by Tim Berners-Lee (the inventor of the world wide web), which aims 'to work with companies and governments to build an open, trustworthy data ecosystem'. Initiatives like **Transparency International** are committed to making public institutions release their data, calling for more transparency in management and preventing and reporting corruption.

In many cases, these civil society projects have made progress in promoting transparency in the public sector or exposing crimes. In the same vein, the **Information and Communications Technologies 4 Democracy (ICT4D)** network was formed in 2012 in East Africa to support political initiatives in Kenya, Tanzania and Uganda that called for more transparency and accessibility to governments' information. The organizations within the network⁶³ empower local communities in these three countries by making citizens aware of their rights, especially concerning information access and political participation.

In China, activist groups avoided censure and managed to release information about the COVID-19 pandemic, documenting reports via the software repository GitHub.⁶⁴

Worthy of special mention is the platform **Ushahidi** (which means 'testimony' in Swahili), a customizable, multi-platform software that allows communities to mobilize their users in large-scale political information actions. The platform can create quick crowdsourced maps (called 'activist mapping') on current issues through the collection, management and analy-

⁶¹ More details: https://web.archive.org/web/20160315024250/https://docs.indymedia.org/Global/FrequentlyAskedQuestionEn#what

⁶² More information: <u>https://theodi.org/.</u>

⁶³ ICT4D network organizations: https://ict4democracy.org/about-ict4d/partnerproject-briefs/

⁶⁴ Further reading about this case: <u>https://data-activism.net/2020/05/bigdatasur-covid-in-memory-of-covid-19-in-china-var-ious-forms-of-digital-resistance-towards-censorship/.</u>

sis of information. This tool was created in Kenya in the final stages of the 2007 presidential election, during which activists collected testimonies of partisan violence via email and text messages and located them on geolocalized digital maps. This tool has later been used for many political processes in countries like Nigeria, Mexico, India and Kenya to ensure compliance with the law. It was also used to document and report police brutality in countries like the United States during the **Black Lives Matter** movement protests. Moreover, Ushahidi has proven useful in times of uncontrolled social emergency after earthquakes in such different places like Haiti and Nepal, or to help women report sexual harassment in Egypt.

Promoting freedom of information and expression is often facilitated by the connection between transparency initiatives or mapping with investigative journalism. In this regard, citizen media outlets like **Agência Pública** in Brazil, **Plaza Pública** in Guatemala and **Ciper** in Chile – all are structured around non-profit organizations and underpinned by digital media – exercise and contribute to the freedom of the press in their countries at a time when communication and public debate are defined by corporate conglomerates, digital platforms or the (sometimes conflicting) combination of both.

Another strategy followed by some civil society organizations has been to call for and propose public ways to regulate these platforms and conglomerates. In the same vein, in 2017 **Observacom**, **Intervozes**, the **Instituto Brasileiro de Defensa do Consumidor** (the Brazilian Consumer Defence Institute) and **Desarrollo Digital** drafted a document entitled *Aportes para una regulación democrática de las grandes plataformas que garantice la libertad de expresión en Internet: una perspectiva latinoamericana para lograr procesos de moderación de contenidos compatibles con los estándares internacionales de derechos humanos (Contributions for a democrátic regulation of large platforms that guarantees freedom of expression on the internet: a Latin American perspective to achieve content moderation processes compatible with international human rights standards).⁶⁵*

Conversely, state censorship practices are frequent. As such, projects that monitor internet censorship by governments across the world are proliferating, such as **Netobservatory**⁶⁶ in Belarus or **Kill Switch Timeline**⁶⁷ in Pakistan. With a more global approach, Digital Defenders published a guide on how to keep communicating when the internet is blocked, *Guía para seguir comunicándonos ante bloqueos de internet*,⁶⁸ and **Access Now**⁶⁹ launched campaigns to condemn and raise awareness about censorship situations and other digital rights violations. Similarly, worthy of mention are initiatives that are critical of content filtering systems used on digital platforms from a human rights defence perspective. Mnemonic⁷⁰ is one such project that documents proof of human rights violations on commercial platforms before the content is removed by moderation systems.

Fact-checking initiatives have emerged across the world as a response to the reports of a growing presence of false information on the internet, particularly on social media and corporate messaging services (Facebook, Twitter, WhatsApp, etc.), as well as its association with polarization processes in political and social life. This is the case of **Chequeado**, in Argentina, which defines itself as 'a non-partisan non-profit digital media that is committed to fact-checking public discourse, fighting misinformation, promoting access to information and opening data'. It has also trained teams in other countries, such as the members of **Ecuador Chequea**. Within the **International Fact-Checking Network**⁷¹ are, besides corporate media, some civil society-driven media, such as **Colombiacheck**.

- 66 For further reading: https://netobservatory.by/.
- 67 Visit the website: https://killswitch.pk/.
- 68 T. Avendaño and J. Nájera. (2022). Guía para seguir comunicándonos ante bloques de internet. Digital Defenders.

- 70 More information about this initiative: https://mnemonic.org/.
- 71 More information: https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/International_Fact-Checking_Network

⁶⁵ See the report (in Spanish): <u>https://comunidades.cepal.org/elac/sites/elac/files/2019-09/Libertad%20de%20Ex-presi%C3%B3n%20y%20Grandes%20Plataformas%20de%20Internet%20-%20Aportes%20para%20una%20regulaci%C3%B3n%20democr%C3%A1tica_0.pdf</u>

⁶⁹ More details: <u>https://www.accessnow.org/.</u>

Other initiatives more directly linked with social movements have also emerged. For example, during the 2019 protests in Chile against president Sebastián Piñera and his government, different actors used data activism to combat disinformation surrounding what was happening.⁷²

The right to association and political participation: from the Arab Spring, the 15M movement and Occupy to Loomio and Decidim

During the first two decades of the 21st century, civil society has explored the possibilities and limitations of self-organization. Several hacktivist movements launched between the 2000s and the 2010s combating different national regulations on sharing content on the internet. These regulations were known as SOPA, PIPA and ACTA⁷³ in the United States and were promoted by the US's entertainment and cultural industry lobby with help from the American administration. These efforts coincided in many countries with social movements emerging in the wake of the 2008 financial crisis and its political and social consequences. They were the first movements that used social media to mobilize people on a national and international scale.

With similar or remote backgrounds and consequences, in around 2010, a wealth of disturbances and movements took place: for example, the 'Arab revolts' in **Iran**⁷⁴ in 2009 and **Western Sahara**,⁷⁵ **Tunisia**,⁷⁶ **Egypt**,⁷⁷ **Lybia**, **Yemen**, **Syria** and **Bahrain**⁷⁸ between 2010 and 2011, the **Geraçao a Rasca** (Anti-austerity movement), **Movimento 12 Março** (12 March Movement) in Portugal⁷⁹ and **15M** anti-austerity movement in Spain⁸⁰, the social protests in **Greece**⁸¹ and **Israel**,⁸² **Occupy Wall Street**⁸³ in the USA (with its sister movements across the world, from **Occupy Nigeria**⁸⁴ in sub-Saharan Africa to **Occupy Gezi**⁸⁵ in Türkiye), the movement **Lutte pour le changement (LUCHA)**⁸⁶ in the Democratic Republic of Congo, **#Yosoy132**⁸⁷ in Mexico, **La Repartija**⁸⁸ in Peru, **Passe Livre**⁸⁹ in Brazil and Hong Kong's **Umbrella Movement**⁹⁰ between 2011 and 2013. All of these experiences were proof of what was called 'the power of the connected masses',⁹¹ the possibilities and limitations of connective action (no longer collective)⁹² in a hybrid media system93 that connected networks and streets.⁹⁴ Even in Russia,⁹⁵ between 2011 and 2013, the election results were questioned with **street protests that sprang from RuNet's blogosphere**, the internet in

- Further reading: https://data-activism.net/2020/01/how-chilean-activists-used-self-gathered-data-to-fight-disinformation/
 M. Carrier. (2013). SOPA, PIPA, ACTA, TPP: An Alphabet Soup of Innovation-Stifling Copyright Legislation and Agree-
- ments, 11 Nw. J. Tech. & Intell. Prop. 21. For further reading: https://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/njtip/vol11/iss2/1
- 74 For further reading: https://es.m.wikipedia.org/wiki/Protestas_electorales_en_lr%C3%A1n_de_2009.
- 75 More information: https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Protestas en el Sahara Occidental de 2010-2011.
- 76 Learn more: <u>https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Revoluci%C3%B3n_tunecina.</u>
- 77 More details: <u>https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Revoluci%C3%B3n_egipcia_de_2011.</u>
- 78 Read a summary: <u>https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Primavera_Arabe_(2010-2012).</u>
- 79 More details: https://pt.wikipedia.org/wiki/Gera%C3%A7%C3%A3o_%C3%A0_Rasca.
- 80 Learn more: https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Movimiento_15-M.
- 81 For further reading: https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Protestas_en_Grecia_de_2010-2012.

- 83 More information: <u>https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Occupy_Wall_Street.</u>
- 84 For more details: <u>https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Occupy_Nigeria.</u>
- 85 For further reading: https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Protestas_en_Turqu%C3%ADa_de_2013.
- 86 More information: <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Lutte_pour_le_changement.</u>
- 87 For more information: <u>https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Yo_Soy_132.</u>
- 88 B. Jiménez. (22 July 2013). Brota en Perú la primera semilla de indignación. El Mundo.
- 89 Learn more: <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Movimento_Passe_Livre.</u>
- 90 More details: https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/T%C3%A1cticas y m%C3%A9todos en torno a las protestas de Ho ng Kong de 2019-2020.
- 91 Text in Spanish: https://www.editorialuoc.com/tecnopolitica-y-15m-la-potencia-de-las-multitudes-conectadas
- 92 Read more about the connective action concept: <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/1369118X</u> .2012.670661?journalCode=rics20
- 93 More information about the hybrid media system: <u>https://academic.oup.com/book/8696</u>

95 For further reading: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2011%E2%80%932013_Russian_protests.

⁸² Read: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/2011_Israeli_social_justice_protests.

⁹⁴ For more information about the relationship between social media and social movements: <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/j.</u> ctt183pdzs

Russian.⁹⁶ Ten years later, in 2022, Ukrainian society used commercial social media **to op-pose the Russian army's invasion.**

At the end of the noughties, the decentralized hacktivist collective **Anonymous** put its right to association to unusual use using different strategies, including mass denial-of-service attacks, hacking and cracking both government and corporate websites and databases. Its influences – a combination of historical and fictional references, encapsulated in its use of masks of the British conspirator, Guy Fawkes – as well as its distributed, organizational nature and focus on anonymity, have made this an iconic early 21st-century collective.

In some places, the waves of democracy at the beginning of the decade left their mark. In Africa, this inspired **AfricTivistes**, an alliance that was formed in 2014 with a platform that helps build links between local communities and organize action programmes in a wealth of areas linked to democratic participation, open government or political activism, among many other subjects.⁹⁷

In Spain's case, the 15 M anti-austerity movement opened a political window that led to the creation of parties like **Podemos** and several municipal-level initiatives. In cities like Madrid and, especially, Barcelona, they have developed movement-inspired democratized policies (**Decidim**) and participatory democracy platforms (**Consul**) which, today, are technopolitical benchmarks across the world. **Decidim** is a free software for building participatory democracy digital platforms. More than a million people and 450 organizations use it globally, starting with the community that fuels the project, Metadecidim, comprising actors that range from public institutions and cooperatives to citizens and activists. The software operates as a matrix with different elements (from proposal and debate drafting to votes and vote monitoring) that the administrator can easily configure. This means that any type of space and participation or self-organization process's digital flows can be structured, from citizen initiatives to referendums or participatory budgets to citizen assemblies.

By way of background, another digital platform for hacktivist-rooted politics was **Liquid Feedback**. An open-source software launched in 2009, which builds webs to create proposals and make decisions. One of its key innovations was its idea of liquid democracy, i.e. being able to delegate decision making on any issue taking into account factors like knowledge of the subject matter but also ensuring that such delegation can be recalled and direct voting opted for at any time. One of the first organizations to use it was the **Pirate Party Germany** in 2009, albeit for a limited time.⁹⁸

With less of an institutional approach, the Occupy movement in New Zealand created **Loomio**, a software and digital service that helps any group develop collaborative, consensus-oriented decision-making processes. The people participating can make proposals, and the software displays the feedback in different formats. Loomio evolved from being a prototype used in Occupy in 2012 to being the basis for a social cooperative, inspired by the 'platform cooperativism' model.

⁹⁶ M. Lonkila, L. Shpakovskaya and P. Torchinsky. (2020). <u>The Occupation of Runet?</u>: <u>The Tightening State Regulation of</u> the Russian-Language Section of the Internet. In M. Wijermars and K. Lehtisaari (Eds.), Freedom of Expression in Russia's New <u>Mediasphere (17–38)</u>. Routledge.

⁹⁷ Further reading from an academic perspective: https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0002764220975060

⁹⁸ In this regard, read: https://www.tesisenred.net/handle/10803/674091

The right to dignified work: from changes in trade unionism to desirable automation

The right to freedom of peaceful assembly and freedom of association at all levels, especially in political, trade union and civil domains, includes reference to the right of every person to found trade unions with other people and join them to defend their interests.

The digital economy is transforming 20th-century work conditions and notions, thereby modifying or rendering traditional industrial categories and dynamics obsolete. Several platform companies have taken advantage of regulatory gaps to attack employment rights and therefore increase their profits: from hyper-surveillance to hyper-productivity demands, and from anti-union strategies to precarious contracts and gruelling working hours, all of which with the threat of dismissal and replacement of another human or technology. From financialized, financially loss-making companies, such as Uber (which came to the fore after the publication of *Uber files*⁹⁹) to the transnational and on-demand exploitation of Amazon Mechanical Turk.¹⁰⁰ These corporations outline the new 21st-century work profiles: precariousness, exploitation, exhaustion, surveillance, global competition and a long list of situations that seem like a steampunk or retrofuturist revival of 19th-century working conditions.

In response, trade unions and platform workers have started to mobilize themselves internationally. Traditional trade unions have condemned these exploitative conditions and have raised their voices about certain forms of collective representation shaped by platform economy logic. In addition to the traditional transversal trade unions, at least two types of platform worker unions are emerging. The first type is worker-led, which follows (albeit loosely) the traditional logic of trade unionism: solidarity, mutual support and worker-company opposition, etc. Secondly, trade unions that tend to mediate and be in line with the company's interests (sometimes with their direct or indirect support) are also appearing.

In any case, alliances between workers – based on the old or new breed of unions – are starting to crystallize. During the first nine months of the fiscal year of 2021 (which is October to October in the United States), the National Labor Relations Board reported an increase in union election petitions of 58%, from 1,197 to 1,892. Workers from an Amazon warehouse on Staten Island, New York, created the company's first trade union in the USA in April 2022. Following the victory, other unionization campaigns were made public in North Carolina, Kentucky and the north of New York State.¹⁰¹

Traditional strategies, such as strikes, are preserved and reformulated to adapt to current times. A significant example is the general strike staged by Deliveroo workers in London in the summer of 2016.102 Said protest was sparked by the drop in hourly wages by almost half (from £7 to £3.75). This strike spread to UberEats workers and then on to the rest of the United Kingdom (Bath, Middlesbrough, Liverpool, Portsmouth, Manchester and Glasgow). A year later, workers from food delivery platforms from more than ten European countries – such as Italy, France, Spain and Germany –had also joined the action.

On the other hand, on 15 July 2017, Milan's Deliveroo workers disputed the wage reductions and their legal situation as self-employed workers,¹⁰³ which they called the first **Deliverance Strike Mass**. They successfully bargained a pay increase from €1.10 to €3.60 because, as Professor Marco Briziarelli reported, the strike was organized innovatively: they took advantage of the platform's hybrid nature.¹⁰⁴ The workers signed in, and then, when they were assigned delivery orders, they refused to deliver them, therefore breaking the commercial

⁹⁹ Kenney et al., 2019. Read a related news article (in Spanish): <u>https://elpais.com/economia/2022-07-11/somos-esclavos-</u> <u>de-uber-el-coste-para-los-conductores-de-un-modelo-de-negocio-imposible.html</u>

¹⁰⁰ Further reading about Amazon's impact on different industrial sectors across the world: <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3497974</u>

¹⁰¹ For other cases unrelated to the technology industry (in Spanish): <u>https://www.eldiario.es/internacional/theguardian/boom-sindicatos-eeuu-pese-resistencia-grandes-companias 1 9208829.html</u>

¹⁰² For a recent analysis of the British case: https://brill.com/view/journals/jlso/25/2/article-p220_003.xml

¹⁰³ https://www.linkiesta.it/2017/07/alza-la-bicicletta-al-cielo-i-fattorini-di-deliveroo-scioperano-a-mila/

¹⁰⁴ An interesting study on the matter: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09502386.2018.1519583

circuit that takes place between the digital and physical realms, where a one-click order transpires into a physical delivery.

Significant progress has been made concerning the right to work, the free choice of work, fair (equal pay for equal work, among others) and satisfactory working conditions that ensure that individuals and their families can live dignified lives. For example, the Danish start-up Hilfr's case is exemplary. A cleaning services platform, <u>Hilfr</u> was the first example of collective bargaining by signing an agreement with the Danish trade union 3F in 2018, which included minimum wage standards at €19 per hour, social security contributions, paid holidays and access to sickness benefits for Super Hilfrs, i.e. those who have been with the app for a given amount of time (100 hours).

There are outstanding initiatives in the rest of the world, such as **FemLab.co**. It specifically promotes dignified work for women involved in online production chains, although they do still rely on partnerships with global North institutions to position themselves as actors able to intervene in Southern countries (in this case, South Asia). Even in places known for their poor working conditions, such as the Foxconn factory in Zhengzhou, the labour struggle often achieves results.105 In Hong Kong, initiatives like the China Labour Bulletin have launched digital maps that collect and geolocalize incidents such as strikes or work-related accidents throughout the country.

Ultimately, it is worth highlighting the appearance and growing relevance of **SI-Cobas**, a self-organized Italian trade union that substantially supported the Deliveroo deliverers' cause. Si-Cobas was founded in 2015 to strategically organize itself to address the atypical working relationships associated with most logistics-related jobs. Alongside other food delivery workers from Foodora and Glovo, Deliveroo deliverers managed to take their problems to a national debate and draft a charter called *Carta dei Valori* (charter of values), which recommends more favourable contract conditions, replacing by-the-job pay with an hourly wage and removing algorithmic management.¹⁰⁶ In this sense, the **Indian Federation of App-based Transport Workers**¹⁰⁷ is a stellar example. Since 2019, it has united platform workers like Ola, Uber, Swiggy, Zomato, Rapido and Dunzo and defended their working rights.

Beyond the resistance and struggle within the company or the creation of new trade unions, another core strategy explored in recent years was to found cooperative companies based on the principles of solidarity and the dignity of labour, fair wages and even ecological sustainability. This is the case of the federation of bike delivery cooperatives, **Coopcycle**, which has more than 66 organizations (57 in Europe, seven in Mexico and two in South America), which provide their services via an app designed by the federation itself.

With regard to other – increasingly digitalized – contemporary work tools, the use of free technologies is moving towards technological autonomy and digital commons against the exclusive nature of the office's traditional hegemon (Microsoft) or the dependence on Google services (especially through Google Workspace). To this end, tools like LibreOffice (developed in 2011 by the Berlin-based non-profit organization The Document Foundation) are a sound alternative to Microsoft for creating and using text files, spreadsheet documents or presentations (although its features are not identical), especially when the US giant is increasingly dependent on subscriptions, cloud-based services, datafication and user profiling. Emerging initiatives like Framasoft¹⁰⁸, Maadix and CommonsCloud offer various cloud-based services (including email, collaborative tools, secure browsing and file storage and synchronization) that can cover many of the services offered by Google Workspace.

108 Read more about Framasoft, whose website includes an exhaustive list of free tools: https://framasoft.org/en/full/

¹⁰⁵ For further reading: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-63725812 and https://www.businessinsider.com/foxconn-raising-pay-to-lure-back-workers-fleeing-covid-measures-20 22-11.

¹⁰⁶ Discover more about this issue: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09502386.2018.1519583

¹⁰⁷ Further reading about this trade union movement: <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Indian_Federation_of_App-based_Transport_Workers_</u>

The right to an adequate standard of living: the right to housing – from Airbnb to Fairbnb

The right to housing is contained within most constitutions throughout the world. However, in many large metropolises, especially tourist cities, platforms like Airbnb and Booking.com have radically transformed the right to housing. This context explains the rise of platforms like <u>Fairbnb</u>, which offers temporary rental services and reinvests 50% of the service fees in the community, promotes a 'one-house-per-host' rule to avoid large holders and adheres to local regulations, and is also open to inviting users to join the cooperative itself.

This digitalization is transversal to the fight for the right to housing. In the 2010s, different initiatives working for the right to housing (from the **Plataforma de Afectados por la Hipo-teca** [platform for people affected by mortgages] to Occupy Homes, to name some of the most noteworthy), used digital technologies (whether corporate or their own) to organize and amplify their causes. Today, initiatives like the **Anti-Eviction Mapping Project**¹⁰⁹ document dispossession and resistance in gentrified landscapes, using digital tools, maps and programs, multimedia storytelling, reports and community events. Meanwhile, collectives that are fighting for the right to housing in Spain (like the **Sindicat de Llogateres** [Tenants' Union]), the United Kingdom and Canada (**ACORN Tenants Union**) and the United States (**Radical Housing Journal**) intensively use social media in their campaigns and are experimenting with platforms or web portals. These initiatives use technologies as a lever to provide more information about landlords and landladies, mobilize below-market-price rental properties or simply open up the option of including and promoting social housing in their attempt to find a way for civil society initiatives and public housing development to coexist.

The right to education: from Google to its alternatives

Although education was already gradually becoming digitalized at the turn of the century, it was not until the COVID-19 pandemic that an accelerated, traumatic digitalization process occurred at all levels, from infants to university stages. This digitalization was, in general terms, a full-scale platformization process in which Big Tech – the paradigms being Google and Microsoft – put in place the infrastructures for remote learning for millions of people all over the world. This went hand in hand with contracts and high profits, as well as their penetration in a sector key to shaping knowledge acquisition and personal development, now exposed to mass data mining and information typical of surveillance capitalism.¹¹⁰

In this sense, we must highlight the initiative by the entity that defends digital rights, <u>Xnet</u>, which created an open-source, public, auditable online educational platform to become an alternative to the tools that the main tech giants offer.¹¹¹ The platform includes digital tools to create virtual learning environments, edit and share files or make video calls.

Moreover, platforms like <u>Moodle</u>, <u>Big Blue Button</u> and <u>Jitsi</u> are free software alternatives to Blackboard, Canvas and Zoom. Moodle is a free learning management tool. It covers both online and blended learning, and teachers can create remote learning communities. It is used by more than 240 million people in countries across the globe. Big Blue Button is also a virtual education software. Jitsi is an open-source video conference program, instant messenger and Voice over Internet Protocol (VoIP). Unlike Zoom, it can be installed on users' own servers and can be modified according to each user's needs.

111 https://ajuntament.barcelona.cat/premsa/2022/02/08/lajuntament-de-barcelona-i-xnet-presenten-el-primer-proto-

¹⁰⁹ For more information: https://antievictionmap.com/.

¹¹⁰ https://theconversation.com/tax-pandemic-profiteering-by-tech-companies-to-help-fund-public-education-155705

tip-de-plataforma-educativa-de-codi-obert-i-auditable/

One of the current challenges is to guarantee the right to education (a surveillance-free education not dependent on economic interests), while another is to guarantee digital training and literacy that ensure said right and many others. Many of the projects mentioned in this report include digital literacy, training and empowerment courses, such as <u>Social TIC</u> or the collective <u>Sursiendo</u>, both in Mexico. These activities are pivotal to many initiatives.

The right to cultural, artistic and scientific life: from copyleft, Creative Commons licences and fighting for free culture to Wikipedia and Science-Hub

Civil society's efforts to guarantee the right to culture in the information era – including the appearance of **Copyleft** licences or platforms like **Science-Hub** – is a tale of bitter conflict. In the 1980s, Richard Stallmen developed the free operating system GNU as an alternative to UNIX, and when applying a licence for its creation, he coined the concept of **copyleft** legally and terminologically. At the beginning of the new millennium, in 2001, Lawrence Lessig and Eric Eldred designed the **Creative Commons** licence, which would definitively open up the concept of General Public Licenses (GPL) to cultural works. It also founded the non-profit organization **Creative Commons**¹¹² to promote licences of the same name. In contrast to copyright's 'all rights reserved' concept, with the creative commons licence, some or no rights can be reserved (i.e. copying may be permitted as long as the source is attributed, whereas others prevent commercial use or allow remixing, etc.).

Two key events took place at around the same time at the turn of the century. Both illustrated the logic of construction and conflict, which are the core of any transformational endeavour. The first was the creation of **Wikipedia** in 2001. At around the same time, Napster and peer-to-peer (P2P) programs made it easier to share copyrighted digital works. In 2011, Alexandra Ekbayan, a Kazakhstani software developer, created **Science-Hub**, the largest free-access academic article repository in the world. Other repositories, like **Libgen**, have specialized in academic and artistic books, while **Internet Archive** (currently under a legal threat) covers all types of digitalized works. An interrelated line of action is the digitalization and publication of documents online. The project **Bibliohack Argentino** is a good example of such. It is an independent project that developed scanners and collaborations with libraries, archives and museums, promoting the creation of a collaboration network to preserve cultural heritage. In the same vein, **Memory of The World**¹¹³ is a documentary catalogue that was created in Serbia and Croatia in collaboration with groups from across the globe.

Initiatives like those mentioned are an essential knowledge source for millions of people globally and key to helping maintain the ideal of free knowledge, culture and science. Paradoxically, under the current hegemonic economic model, many initiatives are forced to work in a somewhat digital underworld. To try and change this framework, albeit partially, organizations like **Open Knowledge Foundation** have devoted their efforts to working for a world in which 'all non-personal information is open, free for everyone to use, build on and share; and creators and innovators are fairly recognised and rewarded,' as it explains in its own words. A growing number of repositories and publishing houses are adopting a 'free access' policy with some of their publications. To name an example, the **Open Educational Resources Commons**¹¹⁴ is a public digital library that specializes in the education sector.

¹¹² Further reading on Creative Commons and CC licences: <u>https://creativecommons.org/about/</u>

¹¹³ Read more: <u>https://www.memoryoftheworld.org/.</u>

¹¹⁴ For more details: <u>https://www.oercommons.org/.</u>

The right to a healthy environment: from Fridays for Future to Extinction Rebellion and from Fairphone to permacomputing

Environmental activists are the human rights defenders who have been most killed across the world in the last 10 years (1700 have been recorded)¹¹⁵. Global Witness¹¹⁶ is one of the organizations that, besides controlling such calculations, offers protection for victims and their communities, including against digital attacks. It aims to support local efforts made internationally to defend territorial biodiversity and against environmental destruction. To do so, it makes use of social media and other digital technologies. For example, by using satellites, the organization has been able to map the polluted sites caused by China's rare-earth mining in the Myanmar mountains.¹¹⁷ Another important experience in this sense is **Todos los ojos en la Amazonía**¹¹⁸ (meaning all eyes on the Amazon in Spanish), a coalition of organizations specialized in using technology to demand human and indigenous people's rights and preserve biodiversity.

Two movements that had the greatest impact just before the COVID-19 pandemic are related to this fundamental right to a healthy environment. Firstly, <u>Fridays for Future</u>¹¹⁹ has mobilized young people internationally through creative social media use, combined with face-to-face demonstrations and institutional advocacy. Greta Thunberg initiated the movement by striking in front of her school in protest against the political inaction on climate change, which was shared on social media. Secondly, <u>Extinction Rebellion</u> is a movement spanning a more diverse age range, which has relied on direct action to raise awareness about the climate and ecological catastrophe looming over planet Earth.

Somewhere between civil society and the private sector, in the last two decades, different initiatives have emerged that develop and supply digital technology that promote sustainability. An example of this approach in the area of mobility is **Som Mobilitat**.¹²⁰ It is a cooperative shared mobility and electric car rental initiative that relies on renewable energy sources. Another example is **Fairphone**, a smartphone that tries to minimize its ecological footprint and maximize the mobile industry's social impact. To this end, a minimum amount of minerals from conflict areas are used in manufacturing, guaranteeing fair working conditions for both the people who work in the company and its suppliers while ensuring mobile repair for the end user. The organization behind the project is a company that was founded in 2013 in Amsterdam with support from **Waag Society**, a critical tech and society laboratory located in the same city. Another similar project is **Ecosia**, a browser launched in 2009 in Germany, which invests most of its profits in planting trees throughout the world, although its business model is based on targeted advertising, a characteristic of surveillance capitalism.

Lastly, with a decidedly degrowthist approach, postures like **permacomputing**,¹²¹ embody a sustainable approach to computing, inspired by permaculture. An example of such is **Collapse OS**, an operating system and collection of tools aimed to 'preserve the ability to program microcontrollers through civilizational collapse', according to its own definition. This operating system is designed to operate with minimal and improvised machines and interfaces, among other things.

119 Discover the movement's strikes and actions across the world: https://fridaysforfuture.org/action-map/map/

¹¹⁵ Global Witness. (29 September 2022). A Deadly Decade for Land and Environmental Activists – with a Killing Every Two Days. Global Witness.

¹¹⁶ Discover more about this project: https://www.globalwitness.org/.

¹¹⁷ Global Witness. (09 August 2022). Myanmar's Poisoned Mountains. The Toxic Rare Earth Mining Industry at the Heart of the Global Green Energy Transition. Global Witness.

¹¹⁸ More details about the project: https://todoslosojosenlaamazonia.org/.

¹²⁰ More information about this initiative: <u>https://www.sommobilitat.coop/.</u>

¹²¹ For more information about permacomputing: https://wiki.eotl.supply/permacomputing

4.2.2. Digital human rights: a family of emerging rights and struggles

This section focuses on the conditions and characteristics that should define the relationships between human beings and the technologies that characterize the digital world. The United Nations (UN) is yet to include this package of emerging rights in any of its main documents, maybe due to their newness and ever-changing nature. It does, however, have a digital rights roadmap.¹²²

The right to net neutrality: the fight for free, open, neutral internet

The principle of network neutrality (concept coined in 2003 by Tim Wu,¹²³ and later popularized as net neutrality) is that 'Internet service providers (ISPs) must treat all Internet communications equally, offering users and online content providers consistent rates irrespective of content, website, platform, application, type of equipment, source address, a destination address, or method of communication'. When this principle is applied, ISPs are unable to 'intentionally block, slow down or charge money for specific websites and online content'.

This principle has been the subject of disputes between civil society and corporations since the 1990s, which reached a pivotal moment between 2017 and 2020 when the Trump Administration and the Federal Communications Commission reverted this principle. This turnaround had been in the pipeline before, and between 2013 and 2016, successive campaigns¹²⁴ were launched across the world, including **SafeTheNet**¹²⁵ led by collectives like <u>La</u> **Quadrature du Net** alongside others like <u>Xnet</u>, <u>AccessNow</u>, <u>Digitale Gesellschaft</u>, <u>European Digital Rights</u> (EDRi), <u>Initiative für Netzfreiheit</u>, IT-POL, <u>Nurpa</u> and <u>Open Rights</u> <u>Group</u>. In the United States, the Biden Administration foresees that it will revert some of the measures established by Trump.

The right to digital connectivity: from regulation to the fight for autonomous infrastructures

Several international studies warn of the digital divide, i.e. the gap between those with Internet access and those without. Only 60% of the global population has access to the internet, but the vast majority are in developed countries.¹²⁶ The digital divide takes on different dimensions, for example, the digital access divide (i.e. being able to browse online with a quality service), the digital use divide (i.e. effective browsing time) or the use type divide (i.e. exercising empowered uses that could transform people's lives on a personal and collective level). Furthermore, the limits of this right, like many others stated in this report, are marked by discriminations linked to gender, race or socioeconomic status.

According to the International Telecommunications Union (ITU), the gender digital divide is widening in the Middle East and North Africa: just 44.2% of women use the internet compared to 58.5% of men. In 2019, the gender divide gap was estimated to be 24.4% compared with 19.2% in 2013.¹²⁷

¹²² Find more information about the UN's strategy: https://www.un.org/techenvoy/content/digital-human-rights

¹²³ T. Wu. (2003). Network Neutrality, Broadband Discrimination. Journal of Telecommunications and High Technology Law, 2, 141–80. https://scholarship.law.columbia.edu/faculty_scholarship/1281/

¹²⁴ Read more about these campaigns: <u>https://savetheInternet.eu/</u>

¹²⁵ Read more about these campaigns: <u>https://savetheinternet.eu/.</u>

¹²⁶ Available reports include: https://unctad.org/system/files/official-document/der2019_en.pdf

¹²⁷ Claiming and Reclaiming the Digital World as a Public Space Experiences and insights from feminists in the Middle East and North Africa https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/handle/10546/621103

Part of civil society activism efforts around the right to connectivity focuses on getting states involved in creating infrastructures or regulating telephone and internet service providers' activity. In Africa, Ugandan-based <u>CIPESA</u> (Collaboration on International ICT Policy for East and Southern Africa) defends the right to internet access on the African continent. For this organization, establishing effective, fast internet access is pivotal to reducing poverty in Africa. CIPESA networks with other organizations like Information Communication Technology for Development (ICT4D) and the <u>Association for Progressive Communications</u> (APC), mentioned in other sections of this report. Besides generating supranational relationships between different actors (for example, through the Forum on Internet Freedom in Africa), it drafts annual reports about internet access in African countries.

Also on the African continent, in a bid to develop and provide technology services, experiments like <u>Moja Wifi</u> platform have been conducted. This Nairobi-based project offers internet, cloud and entertainment services to areas with low connectivity. It relies on a closeness with the private sector, which involves monetizing artists' content128 or users' time (by interacting with ads, completing surveys or downloading apps) to obtain a better service.

As for European projects, the Catalan community internet network <u>**Guifi.net**</u> (guifi.net) operates (like most of the experiments mentioned in this section) like a connectivity service provider following net neutrality and community connectivity principles.

There are also civil society-led or community projects that offer a higher level of citizen independence. In this sense, cases like the non-government organization, <u>AlterMundi</u>, stand out by promoting the first community network in Argentina, one of the first in Latin America (and the world), deployed with <u>LibreRouter</u>, a free software and hardware development project, also led by AlterMundi.

In this area, other outstanding community networks include **NonoLibre**, **QuintanaLibre** and **MolinariNe**t. For its part, the Argentine Summit of Community Networks (or **CARC** as it is known by its acronym in Spanish) has helped coordinate researchers specializing in community network deployment with organizations interested in implementing networks in Cordoba, Santa Fe, Jujuy, Salta and Buenos Aires.¹²⁹ Other initiatives, such as **Atalaya Sur**, also in Argentina, aims to provide internet access to families in emergency situations in the heart of Buenos Aires urban area.

At the international level, **Rhizomatica**¹³⁰ stands out as an organization that provides rural, indigenous or remote communities with self-managed mobile connectivity services, as is the case of the **Indigenous Telecommunications Network in Mexico**.¹³¹ Moreover, the Association for Progressive Communications has extensively documented many other similar initiatives across the world.¹³²

Besides providing infrastructures for citizens, civil society organizations also work to build other activist organizations' sovereignty and develop digital sovereignty notions and practices related to connectivity. This is what <u>Código Sur</u> does. The organization is legally established in Costa Rica but works continent-wide with teams throughout Latin America, providing free-of-charge 'infrastructure based on free software and neutral data centres with high availability bandwidth and hardware in a reliable, safe and respectful environment used by human rights organizations, social movements, institutions, collectives, NGOs and community media'.

¹²⁸ More details: https://community.interledger.org/amkakenya/monetizing-creative-content-on-moja-wifi-in-kenya-2aih

¹²⁹ Read more about community networks in Argentina (in Spanish): <u>https://ri.conicet.gov.ar/handle/11336/142006</u>

¹³⁰ More information: https://www.rhizomatica.org/.

¹³¹ For more details (in Spanish): <u>https://www.tic-ac.org/</u>. Also in (in Spanish) L. Bravo. Una semilla brota cuando se siembra en tierra fértil. Spideralex (Ed.), Soberanía Tecnológica, 2.

¹³² More examples of the Association for Progressive Communications community network projects: <u>https://www.apc.org/en/topic/community-networks.</u>

In addition to this work on infrastructures are the efforts made towards what was once called superstructure, publishing magazines like **Pillku**, which discusses free culture and commons, a podcast, **Pitaya digital**, and an informative channel called **Resistencia Digital**. Related training includes a feminist free technologies school, as well as publications, such as **Milpa digital**, both created to provide training on how to use free technologies, **La Libre**¹³³ in Ecuador and the cooperative **Tierra Común**¹³⁴ in Mexico.

The right to data control: from data protection to procommons

Bringing public and private actors and activists together, **MyData** is perhaps one of the most powerful initiatives in recent years. It is a non-profit organization to 'help organizations build human-centric solutions and services' and collaborates 'with local, national, and international stakeholders to advance ethical use of personal data'. Furthermore, its purpose is to 'empower individuals by improving their right to self-determination concerning their personal data'. MyData's global-scale advocacy and education work falls within the current hegemonic models because it does not question data collection although it does advocate change within the status quo.

In addition to the debates like those promoted by MyData, often addressing personal data, there are open data initiatives that do not put so much emphasis on personal control but rather on opening and making different types of data public, especially state data. In this sense, there are two alternatives to MyData and the Open Data Initiative model. Some of them stand out for their experimental, narrative radicalism, from the **Good Data** manifesto¹³⁵ to the **Data Commons Manifesto**¹³⁶, which combines a strong view of autonomy for individuals with a commitment to democratic, socialized and fair architecture for collectives. The feminist manifesto **Feminist Data Manifest-No**¹³⁷ is also worthy of mention, which includes an intersectional view of the vulnerabilities and discrimination involved in data production, management and use in digital capitalism, especially for minority groups.

Exploring the collective, decolonial gaze more deeply, we found networks like <u>Global Indig</u><u>enous Data Alliance</u>, launched in 2019, which is a network of researchers, data analysts and political activists who champion the sovereignty of indigenous data in their countries and internationally. It is aimed at indigenous data users, community networks, ITC providers, businesses, etc. Its objectives are to advance sovereignty and safeguard the indigenous people's data-related rights and interests, advocate the use of data for the self-determined well-being of indigenous people, and strengthen their rights to intervene to make decisions about said data by the collective values and interests. This network is the fruit of a partnership between **Te Mana Raraunga**, a network that advocates Maori data sovereignty, the Australian **Maiam Nayri Wingara Collective** and the United States Indigenous Data Sovereignty Network.

Along these same lines, collaboratories for indigenous data governance have emerged.¹³⁸ Some organizations preceded these initiatives, like the <u>First Nations Information Gover-</u><u>nance Centre</u>, which seeks data sovereignty for every North American First Nation in alignment with its world view. From the same decolonial standpoint and with support from the Mozilla Foundation, the project <u>My Data Rights</u> came to fruition, which calls for a review of society's datafication from an African perspective. Lastly, in Asia, we find initiatives like the

- 134 Further reading (in Spanish): https://tierracomun.org/.
- 135 Read more about the Good Data Project: https://networkcultures.org/blog/2019/01/11/principles-of-good-data/

136 An article about this manifesto, on which one of this report's authors collaborated: <u>https://tecnopolitica.net/en/content/</u> <u>data-commons-manifesto</u>

137 For further reading: https://www.manifestno.com/.

¹³³ More information (in Spanish): https://lalibre.net.

¹³⁸ Read more about this matter: https://indigenousdatalab.org/

Data Governance Network, a 'think/do tank' committed to research and public policy on data governance in India, which undertakes work that can be transferred to other contexts.

Rights related to algorithms and artificial intelligence (AI): from transparency to empowerment

The different algorithms and systems included in the broad, problematic category of Al define much of our daily lives today. Al algorithms and systems play a relevant role in previously described processes, which produce or reproduce discrimination, polarization or precarious living standards. Al systems and automated decision making, such as those increasingly used in staff or student selection, crime forecasting or loan approval processes are trained with huge datasets that can include errors or highlight aspects of the world that later generate biases.

Some recent declarations, such as the European declaration, have focused on highlighting the relevance of transparency and empowerment rather than algorithms and AI systems, requiring them to be safe and respectful of human rights. Similarly, they consider that AI systems should be excluded, or at the very least, supervised by humans, in areas such as health, education and employment.

Shortcomings and unfairness in both their construction and design, as well as how these technologies are used have prompted civil society to create organizations that try to break the 'black box' of AI systems to analyse the algorithmic processes that take place within them to audit their decisions. In this regard, civil society organizations have followed different strategies. An example is **Algorithm Watch**, a non-profit research and advocacy organization located in Germany. It aims to watch, unpack and analyse automated decision making and its impact on society.

Collectives like **Algorace**, as previously mentioned, are committed to 'deracializing Al'. Meanwhile, in India, organizations like **Digital Futures Lab**, a multidisciplinary research network on the interactions between technology and society in the global South, question phenomena such as introducing machine learning technologies to sectors like agriculture and health.¹³⁹

In addition to the critical approaches, some civil society initiatives have used systems often labelled as AI to pursue their objectives. In the media sector, fact-checking platforms like Ecuador Chequea, Colombiacheck and La Silla Vacía have used machine learning to verify official information and detect fake news.¹⁴⁰ Initiatives like **Citizens Foundation**, an Icelandic non-profit organization (launched in 2009 in connection with a round of movements in the country¹⁴¹) are experimenting with AI systems to help them with 'fighting filter bubbles¹⁴² and biases to help citizens make informed decisions based on their real needs, empowering them with relevant knowledge'.¹⁴³

Collectives like **Dyne**, located in the Netherlands, have examined how to diagnose problems

140 For more cases: <u>http://www.profesionaldelainformacion.com/contenidos/2021/nov/barredo-de-la-garza-torres-lopez_es-.pdf</u>

¹³⁹ Read the report: <u>https://www.responsibletech.in/post/towards-responsible-data-practices-for-machine-learning-in-in-dia-health-agriculture</u>

¹⁴¹ More details: <u>https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/opendemocracyuk/priorities-of-people-interview-with-citizens-founda-tion/</u>

¹⁴² Filter bubbles make everything a user sees aligned with their preferences. It is the result of Al being trained with each person's individual internet use. It eventually only suggests what the user is going to like, therefore distorting their perception via biases.

¹⁴³ Further reading: https://www.citizens.is/empower-citizens-with-ai/

associated with algorithmic governmentality,¹⁴⁴ reclaimed algorithmic sovereignty to counteract it¹⁴⁵ and launched technological development projects to facilitate it.¹⁴⁶ **Zenroom** is one of these experimental projects, offering 'easy cryptology for the people'. It is a small virtual machine that performs quick end-to-end encryption operations (on desktops, mobiles, browsers, etc.), and authenticates and manages data access using human-readable smart contracts.

The right to a diverse and inclusive digital environment: from MAMAA to the Fediverse

In recent years, diversity in digital technologies has dwindled drastically. On the one hand, the concentration of internet browsers represents a paradigmatic case. On the other hand, it seems that YouTube has little competition as a hegemonic video-sharing platform with 2.6 billion monthly users.

The social media market is crowded, by Meta and its platforms – Facebook (2.91 billion users) and Instagram (1.478 billion users) – or by Chinese alternatives like TikTok (1 billion users).. Moreover, the combined monthly users of WhatsApp (2 billion) and Facebook Messenger (1.3 billion) takes up most of the instant messenger market, although WeChat (1.251 billion), QQ (591 million) and Telegram (550 million) have considerable user bases.¹⁴⁷ Most of the aforementioned digital services – especially the most used ones – are offered by large corporations, most of which are North American or Chinese. This has reduced the cultural diversity of their very design and could be also contributing to reducing the diversity of cultural expressions that underpin them.

As a response, initiatives like Fediverse have emerged. Its name is a portmanteau of the words 'federation' and 'universe', and it is an open network of servers used for social media, microblogging and video services, among others. It uses software that works through standard protocols, connecting independent servers to each other via an open, decentralized architecture.

Within this ecosystem there are platforms like **Mastodon**,¹⁴⁸ an ad-free, donor-funded microblogging service. Its design is similar to Twitter, which is why hundreds and thousands of Twitter users have migrated to Mastodon after millionaire Elon Musk (figurehead of Silicon Valley hegemony par excellence) recently bought the social network.149 Another example is **Friendica**, which is defined as a free and open-source distributed social network (working similarly to Facebook). It has high privacy standards and no corporation behind it. It aims to be federated with as many social networks as possible, which includes a range of platforms from **Diaspora** (another non-corporate social network) to Facebook and Twitter.

Moreover, **Hubzilla** is a 'platform to create interconnected websites featuring a decentralized identity, communications and permissions frameworks built using common webserver technology'. This makes moving content between websites possible, among other things, thus avoiding censorship. PeerTube is a video-sharing platform currently run by **Framasof**t, a 'not-for-profit popular educational organization' that hosts free services and promotes alternative tool repositories.¹⁵⁰ Recently, <u>Means.tv</u> has been presented as 'the world's first worker-owned streaming service', a sort of anti-capitalist Netflix.

With regard to reduced diversity, interventions and campaigns aimed at promoting more diverse digital

- 144 Discover more about this issue: <u>https://www.cairn.info/revue-reseaux-2013-1-page-163.htm</u>
- 145 Read more about this issue: <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10026.1/11101</u>
- 146 Further reading about AI and democratic governance experiences: <u>https://algosov.org/</u>

148 Learn more: https://joinmastodon.org/.

150 Visit Framalibre's alternative tool repository: https://framalibre.org/alternatives

¹⁴⁷ Further reading about the use of instant messaging platforms: <u>https://www.messengerpeople.com/global-messenger-us-age-statistics/amp/</u>

¹⁴⁹ M. Cambronero. (14 November 2022). Tumulto en Twitter o una nueva oportunidad para las redes que queremos. Instituto de Estudios Culturales y Cambio Social.

environments have been launched. **Body and Data**, an association founded in 2017 in Nepal, works with the idea that bodies are part of users' identity in the digital ecosystem and that apps should not reduce the construct of data subjects to mere passive consumers. Doing so is depriving them of their corporeality and digital identity. One of its most interesting lines of work is presenting individual identities from more complex levels than Instagram allows, where identity and corporeality are reduced to a series of images and tags. This line of work champions diversifying body representations online.

Furthermore, Body and Data describes itself as a project that works to 'enhance understanding and access to information on digital rights among women, queer people and marginalized groups where they are able to exercise their rights in a safe and just digital space'. To this end, it is also actively working on the right to inclusion in a more enabling sense.

Mozambique-based **A11Y** is also committed to making technology more inclusive. In this case, it focuses on ensuring that people with disabilities can enjoy technologies' advantages. A11Y aims to improve website usability and user experience for people with or experiencing vision, hearing or mental impairments. In India, the **Center for Internet and Society** has launched several accessibility initiatives for voice interfaces, government websites or mobile accessibility for people with functional diversity or disabilities. Some companies are taking a more social approach specializing in developing accessible digital services and products. This is the Argentine company, **Topos**,¹⁵¹ case. Its website features a widget that allows users to customize how it views the text, colours and animations, among other aspects, to adapt it to their individual needs.

In the field of linguistics, the project <u>Activismo Digital de Lenguas Indígenas</u> (digital activism of indigenous languages) endeavours to preserve the rich linguistic and cultural diversity on the American continent 'with more than 900 indigenous languages, most of which are at risk of disappearing'. Through forums, campaigns, repositories and other practices, the project **Rising Voices** – a **Global Voices** initiative – is supported by an international community of people who write, translate, research or report citizen media content across the world.

The initiative **IdemiÁfrica** is also committed to preserving African first languages. For its part, the project **Mozilla Nativo**, created by Mexican Rodrigo Pérez Ramírez, translates the Mozilla browser into Native American languages. Brazilian project, <u>Vídeo nas Aldeias</u>, is another cultural diversity initiative. It has been producing indigenous films since 1986 and has its own video-on-demand platform.

The right to digital innovation: from free *software* and *hardware* to *transhackfeminism* and tequiology

One of the most powerful tools to combat the intellectual property and patent system's constant expansion (one of digital innovation's main enemies) has been the classic four freedoms formulated by Richard Stallman (who is, however, criticized for his sexist behaviour¹⁵²). These four freedoms – supported by the <u>Free Software Foundation</u> and endless initiatives, collectives and projects for over four decades – are:

'The freedom to run the program, for any purpose (freedom 0).

The freedom to study how the program works, and change it so it does the computing as the user wishes (freedom 1). Access to the source code is a precondition for this.

The freedom to redistribute copies so users can help others (freedom 2).

The freedom to distribute copies of modified versions to others (freedom 3). By doing this, the whole community has a chance to benefit from changes made by other users. Access to the source code is a precondition for this.

A program is free software if it adequately provides users all of these freedoms.'

Free software logic and innovation can be found in most of the server infrastructures underpinning the internet: **Apache HTTP Server,** maintained by the **Apache Software Foundation**, is an open-source web server software. In June 2022, it was estimated that Apache served 31.4% of websites across the world (the second most used after Nginx with 33.6%) and the most used among the busiest websites.153 Some parts of platforms like Facebook or Google also work with open-source code.

As for hardware, the list of areas where the logic of free innovation has reached is equally endless: from telephony to videos, from robotics to renewable energies, from architecture and domotics to aeronautics and medicine and from 3D printers to scientific apparatus. Many of them are used in projects like **Open Source Ecology** (OSE), which describes itself to be 'an open technology platform that is developing a set of the 50 most important machines that it takes for modern life to exist' or 'to build a small, sustainable civilization with modern comforts'.

Furthermore, global organizations like the <u>Association for Progressive Communications</u> have launched projects more geared towards transforming technology-related public policies and institutions, not just the technologies themselves. An example is the project **Africa ICT Policy Monitor**,¹⁵⁴ which aims to enable African civil society organizations to participate in drafting tech-related policies to promote an information society based on social justice and human rights. The project, which was launched in 2001, focuses on nine African countries: South Africa, Zimbabwe, Kenya, Uganda, Democratic Republic of Congo, Nigeria, Senegal, Ethiopia and Egypt.

¹⁵² More information about this issue (in Spanish): <u>https://medium.com/lasdesistemas/el-genio-machista-tan-genio-no-es-d04ee4057dce</u>

¹⁵³ More details: <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Apache_HTTP_Server</u>

¹⁵⁴ More information: <u>https://www.apc.org/en/project/africa-ict-policy-monitor.</u>

In addition to software and hardware, *hacklabs* have been created at the very foundation of the right to digital innovation: 'a hacklab is a collective whose work is adhered to the defence of free computing, free information and ethical, social and environmental implications of technologies, and that besides research and analysis, performs social outreach and looks to offer alternatives'.¹⁵⁵ In line with their critical and activist outlook (e.g. related to promoting free software), hacklabs or *hackerspaces* are useful 'for socializing, learning and experimenting with technologies'. They also often offer users the chance to give or receive tech courses (programming, electronics and mechanical design at all levels), as well as participate in group projects. They also provide a space that promotes research, debate and disseminating projects about the internet, new technologies and the freedoms and rights associated with them. Similarly, they are spaces for social and exchange activities related to these subject areas.¹⁵⁶

In recent years, due to the popularization of modelling technologies and 3D construction printing, *makerspaces* and *fablabs* have also appeared. These spaces are used to create objects or even hardware in line with the Do It Yourself (DIY) philosophy or the more recent critical and collective Do It With Others (DIWO), also known as Do It Together (DIT). In 2022, it is estimated that there were 856 hackerspaces, hacklabs and makerspaces internationally, according to the list created by the **Hackerspaces.org**¹⁵⁷ community. Most are located in European countries and the United States, although they are becoming more popular in Latin America, Africa, Asia and Oceania. To highlight just a few: Laboratorio Hacker de Campinas - LHC in Brazil, Rancho Electrónico in Mexico or MZ Baltazar's Laboratory in Austria (specializing in feminism and visual arts). African and Asian experiences include Makers Asylum in India, Hackerspace in Singapore and Co-Creation Hub in Nigeria.

Recognizing the limitations many of these spaces have towards feminist, anti-racist or anti-ableist perspectives, *hackfeminist* and *transhackfeminist* initiatives and spaces have been created in recent years. They endeavour to 'hack with care',¹⁵⁸ to refocus hacking practices and knowledge in connection with the bodies that practise them. This has posed new questions, ranging from digital violence to sexism in hacker environments, and technology environments, more generally. Feminist research, training, development and critical innovation collectives, such as the aforementioned **Donestech** in Catalonia, have been hubs for transhackfeminist reflection and practice in Europe, while collectives like **Sursiendo** have encouraged initiatives in countries like Mexico.

Mixe linguist and language rights activist Yásnaya Elena Aguilar Gil coined the concept of tequiology¹⁵⁹ to refer to 'collective work for mutual support', which different Mexican indigenous people call '*tequio*' (from the Nahuatl for *tequitl*) or '*faena*'. Thanks to this work, 'schools have been built, drinking water systems installed and artistic projects carried out', tackling daily life as a community. This word also looks to highlight the fact that 'the open nature of open-source code promotes joint progress, since Abya Yala, the collaborative work of tequio raises the prospect of resistance and can also shed some hope in the context of a climate crisis threatening human life'. Perhaps this potential dialogue could also be enriched with examples like the most used free PC operating system in the world: **Ubuntu**¹⁶⁰ (a Zulu word translated as 'I am because you are; we are because you are'¹⁶¹). Ubuntu is a project that, beyond its name, embodies the idea of collaboration, collectivity and interdependence in practice: a common humanity to which the aforementioned Zulu word makes reference.

¹⁵⁵ Further reading about hacklabs as a concept (in Spanish): https://www.picahack.org/preguntas-frecuentes.html#hacklab

¹⁵⁶ Further reading about hacklabs and hackerspaces. https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hacklab#cite_note-3

¹⁵⁷ More information about active hacklabs, hackerspaces and makerspaces across the world: <u>https://wiki.hackerspaces.</u> org/List of Hacker Spaces

¹⁵⁸ Discover more about these initiatives (in Spanish): <u>https://donestech.net/noticia/fanzine-resultado-de-las-jornadas-tran-shackfeministas</u>

¹⁵⁹ Further reading on tequiology (in Spanish): https://restofworld.org/2020/tecnologia-tequio-cambio-climatico/

¹⁶⁰ Further reading on the operating system Ubuntu: <u>https://ubuntu.com/blog/tag/ubuntu-software-center</u>

¹⁶¹ More background reading: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/theguardian/2006/sep/29/features11.g2</u>

4.2.3. Strategies and reflections

Regardless of their connection with certain rights or their geographical location, it is important to analyse the initiatives above according to the objectives they pursue. Said objectives and related practices give an idea of the wealth of activities that civil society is undertaking across the world to guarantee human rights at the intersection with digital technologies.

We have seen how some initiatives perform **legal and judicial work,** ranging from litigation (e.g. the Electronic Frontier Foundation supports people whose rights have been violated) to promoting new legislation. This second type of legal work is often combined with advocacy, which also includes other activities, such as promoting certain public policies, a purpose characteristic of initiatives like La Quadrature Du Net.

Many other initiatives analysed are more citizen-centred and focus on **public communication** by launching independent communication media, campaigns and making interventions in the general media (television or radio appearances, opinion pieces in mainstream newspapers or magazines), etc. Initiatives such as Indymedia and Plaza Pública in Brazil are worthy of mentioning in this area. Continuing at a grassroots level, **mobilization and social protest**, when not direct action, are part of the work of several initiatives included (e.g. ACORN Tenants Union), and the organizations and networks that appear or participate in social movements, from the 15 M movement to Extinction Rebellion. **Citizen-centred training and education** is another common practice among technology and rights-focused initiatives. Others, like Africtivistas, also target the public and private sectors, communication media and activists themselves.

Some initiatives focus on **care**, especially mutual care, within or between communities, as is the case of the initiative Ciberseguras' digital self-defence training efforts. **Networking** is another key practice for many of these projects, such as the Association for Progressive Communications. On a more technical level, **technology design and development** is one of the most common dimensions of the projects listed, including Ushahidi and Loomio. We have also seen the relevance of **digital service provision**, for which several Latin American community internet initiatives mentioned in this report stand out. Closely related to this is **technological tinkering**, which includes practices from technology modification to repair and reuse, from software to hardware and beyond, which is typical of makerspaces and hacklabs. Tinkering can also cover the data analysis for advocacy purposes used in the 2019 protests in Chile.

Research is another dimension present in many of the initiatives, and the Center for Internet and Society in India is an example of that. On an entirely economic level, some hackerspace networks aim to **activate and promote the productive fabri**c, while organizations like Mozilla Foundation provide financial **support** – another relevant practice – to a wealth of activist projects. Many of these initiatives **produce, innovate, preserve and disseminate culture** as part of their work, a dimension that we mention for projects like Vídeo nas Aldeias and Means.tv. There are also hybrid practices, like filtering, which combines **hacking** and **public communication** or **trade unionism**, which involves advocacy, mutual care, public communication and social mobilization.

Uncertainties, proposals and new imaginaries for digital rights

5.1. Uncertainties: ecology, economy, politics

Achieving a desirable society requires spaces and processes to reflect on technology and its current situation from a critical perspective, while also being constructive, realistic and imaginative. This requires a diagnosis and a prognosis that include economic, political and climate factors at the core of its approach. It is at the intersection between transformative action and critical reflection that we must consider the future of digital societies.

To this end, we can start by asking ourselves if futures alternative to hegemonic models are possible. Secondly, we should consider if such desirable alternatives could be sought in such a digitalized society and in a socio-economic system such as the current one. In previous sections, we – albeit briefly – reviewed the past and summarised both the hegemonic and the counter-hegemonic present of digital society. In this section, we will look to the future and discuss some ecological, economic and political uncertainties.

Regarding the ecological impact, corporations like Shell, BP, Chevron and ExxonMobil are turning to Big Tech to discover, extract, refine and distribute more petrol and gas, as well as reduce production costs. Amazon, Google and Microsoft are cashing in with lucrative cloud computing and other AI technology contracts for petrol and gas companies, while undermining the climate objectives they have publicly declared.¹⁶²

Exploring further is the direct impact the technology industry itself has. What is certain is that these companies require a significant amount of materials, from lithium to rare earths. Extracting, transporting and processing these materials require energy and generate considerable waste, as well as potential human rights violations. As the European Commissioner for Internal Market recently recognised, this means that a 'green and digital transition' (an ambition of the European Commission itself, among other actors) towards a sustainable society is not possible without rare earth sources, needed to manufacture chips, electric vehicles and renewable energy systems.

¹⁶² Discover more about this issue: Brevini, 2022; Dauvergne, 2020; and the books *Is IA good for the planet?* (https://www. wiley.com/en-us/Is+AI+Good+for+the+Planet%3F-p-9781509547944) and *AI in the Wild. Sustainability in the Age of Artificial Intelligence* (https://mitpress.mit.edu/books/ai-wild)

Then there is the energy use associated with digital technologies. The growing production, use and disposal of these technologies has resulted in considerable energy use.¹⁶³ However, strategies to mitigate global warming highlight the need to reduce said use, as well as the urgency to move towards an energy provision model based on renewable electricity sources.¹⁶⁴

Furthermore, digitalization boosts economic growth but digital services are more intensive on energy consumption than others. In short, digitalization based on the hegemonic economic model increases energy use and therefore promotes global warming.

Lastly, autocracy seems to be gaining ground. As was highlighted in a recent Varieties of Democracy (V-Dem) report,¹⁶⁵ in view of the hopes raised at the start of the decade, the period from 2011 to 2021 saw (digital or digitally supported) state authoritarianism grow across the world. Recent news, however, suggests that the bigger picture is not so ominous. Civil societies in Latin America (based around on social movements, parties or intermediate forms, depending on the case) have been able to progress thanks to social networks and hybrid mobilization spaces on and offline.

5.2. Open futures: proposals and imaginaries for alternative digital societies

5.2.1. Political imaginaries: reflecting on technopolitical democratisation¹⁶⁶

Given the authoritarian tendency, horizons such as technopolitical democratization seem as difficult as they are necessary. The relationships between technology and politics in the framework of technological democratization must be understood as a two-way process. On the one hand, to democratize the different technological layers of digital society, and on the other, to align and mobilize these layers to democratize other social realities, such as politics, the economy or culture. This idea goes beyond others, such as technological sovereignty.¹⁶⁷

There are several strategies available to promote this type of democratization digital. One of them is to work on building alternatives to existing institutions and technologies. Alliances to achieve such can also be very varied. We shall only examine two types. On the one hand are mutual or independent alliances, promoted from the area of work and economic production (cooperative economy, social and solidarity organizations, trade unions, universities, etc.) and social and political action (social movements, foundations, NGOs, etc.). On the other hand are public-mutual alliances that seek cooperation between the aforementioned actors and state institutions. It is somewhat complex but potentially crucial when promoting technological projects.

163 For more information, see the following references: Andrae & Edler, 2015; Belkhir & Elmeligi, 2018; Malmodin & Ludén, 2018. And: 1) <u>https://www.mdpi.com/2078-1547/6/1/117; 2) https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.12.239; 3) https://doi.org/10.3390/su10093027.</u>

- 164 Discover more about this issue: https://www.ipcc.ch/report/sr15/
- 165 Report available: <u>https://v-dem.net/media/publications/dr_2022.pdf</u>

¹⁶⁶ This passage is based on a previous text (in Spanish):<u>https://anuariocidob.org/democratizacion-tecnologica-reimag-inando-la-sociedad-digital-de-abajo-arriba/ which was later revised (in Spanish):https://tecnopolitica.net/es/content/democra-tización-tecnológica-notas-para-reimaginar-la-sociedad-digital-de-abajo-arriba</u>

¹⁶⁷ Programmers and hacktivists like Alex Hache (2014) have proposed using the concept of technological sovereignty (by analogy with food sovereignty) to create a model of technologies by and for civil society. The term is now in common use among different digital activism and hacktivism sectors. However, the deep-rooted statist tradition of the concept of sovereignty, as well as the continued use of the term (or its twin brothers, like 'digital sovereignty') by state and suprastate institutions during the past 15 years (Chander and Sun, 2021), seems to limit its political potential. Furthermore, it places emphasis on civil society and its appropriation of technology. However, it now seems necessary, on the one hand, for said civil society to include the state in its strategies, and on the other, that it does not only appropriate technology but also politics. Further reading on technological sovereignty from grassroots movements and communities (in Spanish): https://www.ritimo.org/IMG/pdf/dossier-st1-es.pdf

Both types of initiatives have been organized in cities like Barcelona. Independent projects like Guifinet provide internet services. Others provide cloud services (Framasoft, Maadix, Commons Cloud) and social media (Fediverse). Lastly, a public-mutual project like Decidim makes its participatory digital software available to political, social and economic organizations. In doing so, it aims to facilitate their democratization. The combination of these projects and platforms offers features similar to those offered by Facebook but its code design and governance, the data produced in them and, ultimately, the social norms they favour, are based on democratic criteria (participation, privacy, sovereignty, etc.) and aim to promote common goods (sustainability, personal and collective growth, etc.). Even despite the many current limits, they are projects that strive to build an alternative – a more democratic model.

5.2.2. Economic imaginaries: notes on digital socialism

Socialism is understood as a social horizon defined by principles such as justice, equity and solidarity, concepts very much present in the third sector and most of the initiatives listed. The technological component appears in connection with this horizon. On the one hand, it is a matter of imagining how digital technologies could be used for purposes other than business profitability, and, on the other hand, helping each individual contribute, decide, share and benefit from technological advances to achieve societies defined by the aforementioned principles.

A key issue is, therefore, how to organize and how to use technologies as a change trigger.¹⁶⁸ Digital socialism goes two ways. On the one hand, in economic terms, it advocates sharing the production and ownership of platforms, technologies and other key aspects that determine the technological layers and social forms built atop of them so that everyone – individually or collectively – can contribute to defining their forms. On the other hand, it advocates that the results from the human interaction with these technologies that generate products or services can be shared quickly, directly and freely between the rest of the people in a society.

This has its political implications. Not only is it a question of distributing economic resources – as was established when socialism was first applied in communist countries – but also guaranteeing the conditions to share power. It is at this point, in fact, where technology governance and technopolitical democratization are of great importance. It would be a matter of laying the foundations to ensure that technological and social institutions can be revised and are accessible to anyone who is a part of them or is affected by their actions. In this sense, if we consider technologies to be collective democratic institutions, then socialism is a coextensive requirement of democratization: everyone should have ownership of them so that anyone can propose reforms around them or work to implement any kind of innovation that can benefit the majority.

In this context, the areas covered by the initiatives described in this paper are of great importance. If, for example, there were no large-scale platforms, based on open-source code, whose users can audit them, co-design them and co-govern them (perhaps following the liquid democracy model mentioned above), then digital societies would continue being dependent of corporations located in Silicon Valley and Beijing.

This is a key struggle of our times and it can be described as a battle for digital socialism, which tries to renew socialist thinking and imaginaries to adapt to the present. Trade unionism and platform cooperativism are currently spaces for experimentation and struggle that can help explore the possibilities and current limits of this imaginary and progress towards the horizon it outlines.

168 E. Morozov. (2019). Digital Socialism? The Calculation Debate in the Age of Big Data. New Left Review, (116), 33-67

5.2.3. Ecological imaginaries: from technological flourishing and permacomputing to tequiology and the Good Living ('Buen Vivir')

This framework can include strategies like technological flourishing (in contrast to the traditional technological obsolescence), which focuses on durability, reusing, repairing and the qualitative use of technology for the flourishing of individual and collective life – both human and non-human. Others, like permacomputing, mentioned above, aim for 'a radically sustainable approach to computing, inspired by permaculture'.

A somewhat utopian yet pragmatic approach would be to question where high technology's (like computing) place would be in a world in which human civilizations contribute to the well-being of the biosphere instead of destructing it. Part of the answer lies in radically reducing waste, maximizing the useful life of hardware and minimizing energy consumption, recognizing that the virtual is not immaterial, time online should be used wisely, not everything has to be constantly available and doing things with less is not going back in time. These approaches are often also in line with the idea of slow and low tech,¹⁶⁹ which should be one of the key elements in the ecosocialist technopolitical mosaic (while also recognizing the need for big and fast tech is some areas).

Moving away from hegemonic technological and thought models, perhaps some of the concepts already mentioned in this paper could be brought back to the fore, like tequiology, which considers a collaborative and mutually supportive understanding of technology within the planet's ecological limits. Furthermore, a technology model shaped by the notion of *'sumak kawsay'* could be envisaged, which embraces the idea of *good living*, or more precisely, *a plentiful life*.¹⁷⁰ The expression – a neologism in Quechua coined in the 1990s – was first created by indigenous organizations and intellectuals from the Americas as part of a political and cultural proposal and outlook. It was later adopted by governments and constitutions in Ecuador and Bolivia. *Sumak kawsay* considers humans as part of the Pachamama or 'Mother Earth'. In contrast to hegemonic technology models, the *good living* would seek balance with the biosphere by satisfying needs rather than mere economic growth.

¹⁶⁹ P. Dávalos. (2011). Sumak Kawsay (La vida en plenitud). In Álvarez, Santiago (ed.), Convivir para perdurar: conflictos ecosociales y sabidurías ecológicas. 201–14. Icaria. Retrieved 2 August, 2022 from (in Spanish): https://dialnet.unirioja.es/servlet/ articulo?codigo=3716824. Find more information: https://dialnet.unirioja.es/servlet/ (In Spanish): https://dialnet.unirioja.es/servlet/
170 For further reading (in Spanish): https://dialnet.unirioja.es/servlet/articulo?codigo=3716824.

6. Conclusions

Somewhere between the Western colonial, liberal hegemony and the counter-hegemonic readings, the success of the human rights framework internationally would suggest that the most pressing challenge now is to ensure that said rights are upheld. This is without considering the necessary criticism and potential improvements (such as including non-human beings and realities as rights-bearers or the social horizons they are aiming for). This is where the impetus of decidedly counter-hegemonic initiatives is essential and regional, state and international alliances, enabled by appropriate technologies, seem urgent. Moreover, this impetus seems to require the building of strategic or tactical alliances with state powers, while maintaining room for manoeuvre and exploring alternatives to the state control in an increasingly autocratic world.

In a world that was first globalized and is, today, incipiently fragmented and polarized, being able to share and build knowledge and common struggles, from a local to global scale, with horizons of radical transformation, seems to be the only strategy to try to confront powers and dynamics that have defined the planet for centuries. This may involve the construction of movements that are not aligned geopolitically, especially now that the hegemonic alternatives in question seem to share a common economic system as their foundation and horizon. Grassroots movements capable of mobilizing and realigning, and maybe reversing or subverting the axes of conflict. The polarization along the US-Europe and Russia-China axes (where, moreover, the most militaristic actors – the United States and Russia – seem to set the pace) represents a conflict centred on economic gain and geopolitical power. To confront such, aligning with other alternative axes, in terms of digital human rights and sovereignty (monoculturality-interculturality, colonialism-decolonialism, autocratization-democratization. capitalism-ecosocialism) seems urgent.

Bibliography

Abdelkarim, S (2022). Subaltern Subjectivity and Embodiment in Human Rights Practices. London Review of International Law; Volume 10, Issue 2, July 2022, Pages 243–264, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/lril/lrac014</u>

AFP. (11 July 2022). Market Values are Destroying Nature: UN report.

Agbodjinou, S. K. (2020). Africans Smart Cities in 2030. Field Actions Science Reports. The Journal of Field Actions, Special issue 22, 40–43. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://journals.openedition.org/factsreports/6267?lang=en</u>

Aguilar Gil, Y. E. (9 December 2020). Una propuesta modesta para salvar al mundo. Abya Yala le advierte a Silicon Valley: solo la tequiología nos salvará del desastre climático. RestofWorld. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://restofworld.org/2020/tecnologia-tequio-cambio-climatico/</u>

Andersson, M., Battistini, N., De Santis and R., Meyler, A. (2022). Does the Private Sector Foresee a Stagflation Episode? European Central Bank Economic Bulletin, Issue 4/2022. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.ecb.europa.eu/pub/economic-bulletin/focus/2022/html/ecb.ebbox202204_05~8c2460a00d.</u> <u>en.html</u>

Andrae, A., and Edler, T. (2015). On Global Electricity Usage of Communication Technology: Trends to 2030. Challenges. 6(1). 117–157. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/challe6010117</u> Barun, S. (4 April 2022). IPCC: World Must Halve Emissions by 2030. DW. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.dw.com/en/ipcc-world-must-halve-emissions-by-2030/a-61348250</u>

Béar, L. (1 April 1981). New World Information Order: Manifesto of the Non-Aligned Movement. Bombmagazine. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://bombmagazine.org/articles/new-world-information-order-manifesto-of-the-non-aligned-movement/</u>

Beitz, C. (2009). The Idea of Human Rights. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Belkhir, L., and Elmeligi, A. (2018). Assessing ICT Global Emissions Footprint: Trends to 2040 & recommendations. Journal of Cleaner Production, 177, 448–63. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.12.239</u>

Bennett, W. L., and Segerberg, A. (2011). The Logic of Connective Action. Digital Media and the Personalization of Contentious Politics. Information, Communication & Society, 15(5), 739–68. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1369118X.2012.670661</u>

Bivens, J., and Banerjee, A. (24 May 2022). Inequality's Drag on Aggregate Demand. Economic Policy Institute. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.epi.org/publication/inequalitys-drag-on-aggregate-de-mand/</u>

Boese, V. A., Alizada, N., Lundstedt, M., Morrison, K., Natsika, N., Sato, Y., Tai, H., and Lindberg, S. I. (2022). Autocratization Changing Nature? Democracy Report 2022. Varieties of Democracy Institute (V-Dem). Re-trieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://v-dem.net/media/publications/dr_2022.pdf</u>

Brevini, B. (2022). Is AI Good for the Planet? Wiley. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.wiley.com/en-us/ls+AI+Good+for+the+Planet%3F-p-9781509547944</u>

Briziarelli, M. (2018). Spatial Politics in the Digital Realm: the Logistics/Precarity Dialectics and Deliveroo's Tertiary Space Struggles. Cultural Studies, 33(5), 823–40. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1</u> 080/09502386.2018.1519583

Bustamante Donas, J. (2007). Los nuevos derechos humanos: gobierno electrónico e informática comunitaria. Enlace, 4(2), 13–27. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>http://ve.scielo.org/scielo.php?script=sci_arttext&pi-</u> <u>d=S1690-75152007000200002</u>

Bustamante Donas, J. (2010). La cuarta generación de derechos humanos en las redes digitales. Telos: Critical Theory of the Contemporary. Issue 85. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://telos.fundaciontelefonica.</u> <u>com/archivo/numero085/la-cuarta-generacion-de-derechos-humanos-en-las-redes-digitales/</u>

Cancela, E., and Jiménez, A. (2020). La economía política del capitalismo digital en España. Instituto 25M. Retrieved 19 July 2022, from: <u>https://instituto25m.info/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/Working-Paper-INSTI-TUTO-25M.pdf</u>

Cañón Niño, J. A., and Ramírez Díaz, C. (2022). Vigencia del concepto centro-periferia para comprender nuestra realidad líquida. Revista mexicana de sociología, 84(2), 323–60. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>http://revistamexicanadesociologia.unam.mx/index.php/rms/article/view/60280</u>.

Carrington, D., and Taylor, M. (11 May 2022). Revealed: the 'Carbon Bombs' Set to Trigger Catastrophic Climate Breakdown. The Guardian. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/environment/</u><u>ng-interactive/2022/may/11/fossil-fuel-carbon-bombs-climate-breakdown-oil-gas</u>

Castells, M. (2009). Comunicación y poder. Madrid: Alianza editorial.

Chadwick, A. (2017). The Hybrid Media System: Politics and Power. Oxford University Press. Chancel, L., Piketty, T., Saez, E., Zucman, G. et al. World Inequality Report 2022. World Inequality Lab. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://wir2022.wid.world/</u>

Chander, A., and Sun, H. (2021). Sovereignty 2.0. Georgetown Law Faculty Publications and Other Works, 2404. Retrieved 20 July 2022, from: <u>https://scholarship.law.georgetown.edu/facpub/2404/</u>

Constanza-Chock, S. Notes on Design Justice and Digital Technologies. P2P Foundation Wiki. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://wiki.p2pfoundation.net/Notes_on_Design_Justice_and_Digital_Technologies</u>

Dauvergne, P. (2020). Al in the Wild. Sustainability in the Age of Artificial Intelligence. MIT Press. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://mitpress.mit.edu/books/ai-wild</u>

Dávalos, P. (2011). Sumak Kawsay (La vida en plenitud). In Álvarez, Santiago (ed.), Convivir para perdurar: conflictos ecosociales y sabidurías ecológicas, 201–14. Icaria. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://dial-net.unirioja.es/servlet/articulo?codigo=3716824</u>.

Dean, J. (25 January 2013). Dealing with Aaron Swartz in the Nixonian Tradition: Overzealous Overcharging Leads to a Tragic Result. Veredict. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://verdict.justia.com/2013/01/25/dea-ling-with-aaron-swartz-in-the-nixonian-tradition</u>.

Delgado, A. et al. (22 November 2016). With Authoritarianism and State Surveillance on the Rise, How Can Civil Society be Protected from Digital Threats? Open Canada. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://open-canada.org/authoritarianism-and-state-surveillance-rise-how-can-civil-society-be-protected-digital-threats/</u>

Di Leone, C. (22 February 2022). Imagine Other Futures.

Noema. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: https://www.noemamag.com/imagine-other-futures/ .

Donestech. (2021). Fanzine resultado de las Jornadas TransHackFeministas. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://donestech.net/noticia/fanzine-resultado-de-las-jornadas-transhackfeministas</u>.

Dossier Ritimo. (2014). Soberanía tecnológica. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.ritimo.org/IMG/pdf/dossier-st1-es.pdf</u>.

Dubbeldam, B. (11 January 2019). Principles of 'Good Data'. Institute of Network Technologies. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://networkcultures.org/blog/2019/01/11/principles-of-good-data/</u>.

Durán Rodríguez, J. (1 September 2019). Donna Haraway, la científica contra el Antropoceno cuyo laboratorio es el lenguaje. El Salto. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.elsaltodiario.com/pensamiento/donna-haraway-nuevo-libro-seguir-problema-crisis-climatica</u>.

Dynan, K. (13 April 2022). Growth Slows Across the Global Economy After a Year of Recovery. Peterson Institute for International Economics. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.piie.com/research/piie-charts/</u> growth-slows-across-global-economy-after-year-recovery.

Escola Cultura de Pau. (2022). Alert 2022! Report on Conflicts, Human Rights and Peacebuilding. Barcelona: Icaria. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://escolapau.uab.cat/en/publications/alert-report-on-conflicts-human-rights-and-peacebuilding-2/</u>.

European Commission. (26 January 2022). Declaration on European Digital Rights and Principles. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://digital-strategy.ec.europa.eu/en/library/declaration-european-digital-ri-ghts-and-principles#Declaration</u>.

Eurostat. (24 June 2022). CO2 Emissions from Energy Use Up by More Than 6% in 2021. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/products-eurostat-news/-/ddn-20220624-1</u>.

Faucheux, S., and Nicolaï, I. (2011). IT for Green and Green IT: A Proposed Typology of Eco-Innovation. Ecological Economics, 70(11), 2020–27. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecole-con.2011.05.019</u>.

Feigenbaum, A. (2015). From Ciborg Feminism to Drone Feminism: Remembering Women's Antinuclear Activisms. Feminist Theory, 16(3), 265–88. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1464700115604132</u>

Ferran, L. (12 May 2014). Ex NSA Chief: 'We Kill People Based on Metadata'. ABC News. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://abcnews.go.com/blogs/headlines/2014/05/ex-nsa-chief-we-kill-people-based-on-meta-data</u>

Finley, K. (28 April 2014). Out in the Open: Occupy Wall Street Reincarnated as Open Source Software. Wired. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.wired.com/2014/04/loomio/</u>

Finn, R. L., and Wright, D. (2016). Privacy, Data Protection and Ethics for Civil Drone Practice: A Survey of Industry, Regulators and Civil Society Organisations. Computer Law & Security Review, 32(4), 577–86. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clsr.2016.05.010</u>

France 24h. Retrieved 2 July 2022, from <u>https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20220711-market-va-lues-are-destroying-nature-un-report</u>

Frau-Meigs, D. et al. (2012). From NWICO to WSIS: 30 Years of Communication Geopolitics. Chicago: Intellect.

Garay-Tamajón, L., Lladós-Masllorens, J., and Meseguer-Artola, A. (2022). Analyzing the Influence of Short-Term Rental Platforms on Housing Affordability in Global Urban Destination Neighborhoods. Tourism and hospitality research. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/14673584211057568</u> Gerbaudo, P. (2012a). Tweets and the Streets: Social Media and Contemporary Activism. Pluto Press.

Gerbaudo, Paolo. (2021b). The great recoil. Politics after Populism and Pandemic. Versobooks. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.versobooks.com/books/3774-the-great-recoil</u>.

GeSI, Accenture. (2015). Smarter 2030. ICT Solutions for 21st Century Challenges. Brussels. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://gesi.org/research/smarter2030-ict-solutions-for-21st-century-challenges</u>

GeSI, Deloitte. (2019). Digital with Purpose: Delivering a SMARTer2030. Brussels. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://gesi.org/research/gesi-digital-with-purpose-full-report</u>

'Hacklab'. on PicaHack. Retrieved from: https://www.picahack.org/preguntas-frecuentes.html#hacklab .

"Hacklab". on Wikipedia. Retrieved from: https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hacklab .

Haraway, D. J. (1984). Manifiesto Ciborg. El sueño irónico de un lenguaje común para las mujeres en el circuito integrado. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://xenero.webs.uvigo.es/profesorado/beatriz_suarez/ciborg.pdf</u>

Haraway, D.J. (2019). Seguir con el problema. Generar parentesco en el Chthuluceno. Consonni. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.consonni.org/es/publicacion/seguir-con-el-problema-generar-parien-tes-en-el-chthuluceno</u>.

Haraway, D.J. (2006). A Cyborg Manifesto: Science, Technology, and Socialist-Feminism in the Late 20th Century. In The International Handbook of Virtual Learning environments (117–58). Dordrecht: Springer.

Hayes, C., and Carsten, J. (20 June 2022). Prices and Profits after the Pandemic. Common Wealth. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.common-wealth.co.uk/reports/prices-and-profits-after-the-pandemic</u>.

Hickel, J. et al. (2022). Imperialist Appropriation on the World Economy: Drain from the Global South through Unequal Exchange, 1990-2015. Global Environmental Change, 73. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2022.102467</u>

Hidalgo, M. (11 July 2022). 'Somos escalvos de Uber': el coste para los conductores de un modelo de negocio imposible. El País. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://elpais.com/economia/2022-07-11/somos-es-</u> clavos-de-uber-el-coste-para-los-conductores-de-un-modelo-de-negocio-imposible.html

Hilty, L.M., and Aebischer, B. (2015). ICT for Sustainability: An Emerging Research Field. In Hilty, L.M., and

Aebischer, B. (eds) ICT Innovations for Sustainability. Advances in Intelligent Systems and Computing, 310.

Springer, Cham. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-09228-7_1 .

Hubacek, K., Chen, X., Feng, K., Wiedmann, T., and Shan, Y. (2021). Evidence of Decoupling Consumption-Based Co2 Emissions from Economic Growth. Advances in Applied Energy, 4. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adapen.2021.100074</u>.

Hui, Y. (2016). Cosmo, cosmologia e cosmotecnica. La Deleuziana, 4, 105–15. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://philpapers.org/rec/HUICCE</u>.

Ifejika, N. (29 September 2006). What Does Ubuntu Really Mean? The Guardian. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/theguardian/2006/sep/29/features11.g2</u>. 'Indian Federation of App-based Transport Workers' on Wikipedia. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Indian Federation of App-based Transport Workers</u>

Kenney, M., Bearson, D., and Zysman, J. (2020). The Platform Economy Matures: Measuring Pervasiveness and Exploring Power. SSRN. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://ssrn.com/abstract=3497974</u>

Kinder, M., Bach, K., and Stateler, L. (21 April 2022). Profits and the pandemic: As shareholder wealth soared, workers were left behind. Brookings. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/profits-and-the-pandemic-as-shareholder-wealth-soared-workers-were-left-behind/</u>.

Lange, S., Pohl, J., and Santarius, T. (2020). Digitalization and Energy Consumption. Does ICT Reduce Energy Demand? Ecological Economics, 176, 106760. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.sciencedirect.</u> <u>com/science/article/abs/pii/S0921800919320622</u>

Lange, S., and Santarius, T. (2020). Smart Green World? Making Digitalization Work For Sustainability. Abington: Routledge. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.routledge.com/Smart-Green-World-Making-Digitalization-Work-for-Sustainability/Lange-Santa-rius/p/book/9780367467579</u>

Levi, P., and Molnar, G. (14 June 2022). How the Energy Crisis is Exacerbating the Food Crisis. International Energy Agency. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.iea.org/commentaries/how-the-energy-crisis-is-exacerbating-the-food-crisis</u>.

LasDeSistemas. (17 September 2019). El genio machista, tan genio no es. Medium. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://medium.com/lasdesistemas/el-genio-machista-tan-genio-no-es-d04ee4057dce</u>.

Liptak, A. (30 June 2022). Supreme Court Limits E.P.A.'s Ability to Restrict Power Plant Emissions. The New York Times. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/06/30/us/epa-carbon-emis-sions-scotus.html</u>.

Malmodin, J., and Lundén, D. (2018). The Energy and Carbon Footprint of the Global ICT and E &M Sectors 2010–2015. Sustainability, 10(9), 3027. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su10093027</u>.

Mejias, U.A. (8 September 2020). To Fight Data Colonialism, We Need a Non-Aligned Tech Movement. Aljazeera. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2020/9/8/to-fight-data-colonialism-we-need-a-non-aligned-tech-movement</u>

Messenger people. (1 March 2022). WhatsApp, WeChat and Meta Messenger Apps-Global Usage of Messaging Apps, Penetration and Statistics. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.messengerpeople.com/</u> <u>global-messenger-usage-statistics/amp/</u>.

McNeilly, K. (2016). After the Critique of Rights: For a Radical Democratic Theory and Practice of Human Rights. Law and Critique, 27, 269–88. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10978-016-9189-9</u>

Mickoleit, A. (2010). Greener and Smarter: ICTs, the environment and climate change. OCDE Green Growth Papers, 2010/01. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1787/5k9h3635kdbt-en</u>.

Misra, K.P. (1981). Towards Understanding Non-Alignment. International studies, 20(1-2), 23–37. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/002088178102000103</u>

Moyn, S. (2018). Not enough. Belknap Press. United Nations. Garantizar la protección de los derechos humanos en la era digital. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.un.org/techenvoy/es/content/digital-hu-</u> <u>man-rights</u>.

Nickel, J. (2019). Human rights. In Zalta E.N. (ed.), The Standford Encyclopedia of Philosophy (Autumn 2021 ed.). Retrieved 19 July 2022, from: <u>https://plato.stanford.edu/archives/fall2021/entries/rights-human/</u>. Niranjan, A. (28 June 2022). Should Rich Countries Degrow their Economies to Stop Climate Change? DW. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.dw.com/en/degrowth-green-growth-climate-poverty/a-62285113</u>.

Nyst, C., and Falchetta, T. (2017). The Right to Privacy in the Digital Age. Journal of Human Rights Practice, 9(1), 104–18. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jhuman/huw026</u>

Ortiz, J. (27 June 2020). The Case for a Digital Non-Aligned Movement. Open Democracy. Retrieved 1 Au gust 2022, from: <u>https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/oureconomy/case-digital-non-aligned-movement/</u>

Oxfam International. (21 September 2020). Carbon Emissions of Richest 1 Percent more than Double the Emissions of the Poorest Half of Humanity. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/carbon-emissions-richest-1-percent-more-double-emissions-poorest-half-humanity</u>.

Padilla, M. (2012). El kit de la lucha en Internet. Madrid: Traficantes de sueños.

Pangrazio, L., and Sefton-Green, J. (2021). Digital Rights, Digital Citizenship and Digital Literacy: What's the Difference? Journal in New Approaches in Educational Research, 10(1). Retrieved 19 July 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.7821/naer.2021.1.616</u>.

Pastor, J. (30 May 2022). DuckDuckGo no era tan privado: un acuerdo secreto con Microsoft empaña la imagen del proyecto. Xataka. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.xataka.com/servicios/duckduck-go-no-era-privado-acuerdo-secreto-microsoft-empana-imagen-este-proyecto</u>

'Permacomputing' In EOTL, Towards radical sustainability. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://wiki.eotl.</u> supply/permacomputing.

Prato, A.V., Weckesser, C., Segura, M.S. (2021). Las redes comunitarias de Internet en Argentina: Altermundi y una red extendida durante la pandemia. Universidade Estadual da Paraíba, 1, 285–322. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://ri.conicet.gov.ar/handle/11336/142006</u>.

Rochabrun, M. (23 May 2022). Legendary Lithium Riches from Bolivia'S Salt Flats May Still Just be a Mirage.

Reuters. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/legendary-lithium-riches-bolivias-salt-flats-may-still-just-be-mirage-2022-05-23/</u>.

Rogelj, J. et al. (2018). Chapter 2: Mitigation Pathways Compatible with 1.5°C in the Context of Sustainable Development. In IPCC (ed.) Global Warming of 1.5 °C an IPCC Special Report on the Impacts of Global Warming of 1.5 °C above Pre-Industrial Levels and Related Global Greenhouse Gas Emission Pathways, in the Context of Strengthening the Global Response to the Threat of Climate Change, Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.ipcc.ch/report/sr15/</u>.

Roio, D. (2018). Algorithmic sovereignty. (Doctoral dissertation, University of Plymouth). Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10026.1/11101</u>

Rosa, F.R., and Hauge, J.A. (2021). GAFA'S Information Infrastructure Distribution: Interconnection Dynamics in the Global North versus Global South. Policy & Internet, 14, 424–49. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: https://doi.org/10.1002/poi3.278

Rouvroy, A., and Berns, T. (2013). Gouvernementalité algorithmique et perspectives d'émancipation. Réseaux, 177(1), 163–96. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.3917/res.177.0163</u>

Schneider, N. (2022). Governable Stacks against Digital Colonialism. Triple C, 20(1). Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.31269/triplec.v20i1.1281</u>.

Schoonmaker, S. (2002). High-Tech Trade Wars: U.S. – Brazilian Conflicts in the Global Economy. Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press.

Schweiger, E. (2019). 'Targeted Killing' and the Lack of Acquiescence. Leiden Journal of International Law, 32(4), 741–57. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0922156519000475</u>

Sienkiewicz, R. Why Do So Many Brands Change their Logos and Look Like Everyone Else? VelvetShark.

Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://velvetshark.com/articles/why-do-brands-change-their-logos-and-look-like-everyone-else</u>.

Semieniuk, G., Holden, P.B., Mercure, J.F., Salas, P., Pollitt, H., Jobson, K., Vercoulen, P., Chewpreecha, U.,

Edwards, N.R., and Viñuales, J.E. (2022). Stranded Fossil-Fuel Assets Translate to Major Losses for Investors in Advanced Economies. Nature, 12, 532–38. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/s41558-022-01356-y</u>.

Sipri. (25 April 2022). World Military Expenditure Passes \$2 Trillion for First Time. Stockholm International Peace Research Institute. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.sipri.org/media/press-release/2022/world-military-expenditure-passes-2-trillion-first-time</u>.

Stackl, V. (19 May 2020). New Greenpeace Report Exposes Big Tech Connection to Big Oil. Greenpeace. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.greenpeace.org/usa/news/new-greenpeace-report-exposes-big-tech-connection-to-big-oil/</u>.

Taylor, K. (26 April 2022). No Green and Digital Transition without Raw Materials, EU Warns. Euractiv. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.euractiv.com/section/circular-economy/news/no-green-and-digital-</u> <u>transition-without-raw-materials-eu-warns/</u>

Theilen, J.T. (2021). The Inflation of Human Rights: A Deconstruction. Leiden Journal of International Law, 34(4). Retrieved 19 July 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0922156521000297</u>.

Tienhaara, K., Thrasher, R., Simmons, B. A., and Gallagher, K.P. (2022). Investor-State Disputes Threaten the Global Green Energy Transition. Science, 376(6594), 701–3. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abo4637</u>

'Tor (red de anonimato)'. on Wikipedia. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://es.wikipedia.org/wiki/Tor (red de anonimato</u>)

Toret, J., and Calleja-López, A. (2014). Collective Intelligence Framework. D-Cent. Decentralised Citizens Engagement Technologies. Retrieved 19 July 2022, from: <u>http://dcentproject.eu/wp-content/uploads/2014/04/</u> D2.1-Collective-intelligence-framework.pdf

Toret, J., Aguilera, M., Aragón, P., Calleja-López, A., Lumbreras, A. Marín-Miró, O., Monterde, A., and Barandiaran, X. (2015). Tecnopolítica: la potencia de las multitudes conectadas. El sistema red 15M, un nuevo paradigma de la política distribuida. Editorial UOC. Retrieved 2 August 2022, from: <u>https://www.editorialuoc.</u> <u>com/tecnopolitica-y-15m-la-potencia-de-las-multitudes-conectadas</u>.

Wenar, L. (2020). Rights. In Zalta, E.N. (ed.), The Standford Encyclopedia of Phisolophy (Autumn 2021 ed.). Retrieved 19 July 2022, from: <u>https://plato.stanford.edu/archives/spr2021/entries/rights/</u>.

Winter, J. (2015). Algorithmic Discrimination: Big Data Analytics and the Future of the Internet. In Winter, J.

Ono, R. (eds) The future Internet. Public administration and information technology, 17. Springer, Cham. Retrieved 1 August 2022, from: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-22994-2_8</u>